COLLECTIVE BARGAINING AGREEMENT

Between The Cambrian School District and The Cambrian District Teachers' Association/CTA/NEA

July 1, 2023 – June 30, 2026



Table of Contents

Between	1
Table of Contents	2
PREAMBLE	3
ARTICLE 1: Recognition	4
ARTICLE 2: Definitions	5
ARTICLE 3: District Rights	6
ARTICLE 4: Grievance Procedures	7
ARTICLE 5: Employee Rights-Organizational Security	12
ARTICLE 6: Benefits and Added Compensation	14
ARTICLE 7: Hours and Length of Work Year Instructional Duties	16
ARTICLE 8: Assignment, Reassignment, and Filling of Vacancies	22
ARTICLE 9: Staffing Ratio and Class Size	26
ARTICLE 10: Evaluation	27
ARTICLE 11: Association and Teacher Rights	43
ARTICLE 12: Shared Assignments	48
ARTICLE 13: Part-Time Employees	53
ARTICLE 14: Retirement Benefits	54
ARTICLE 15: Contractual Service	57
ARTICLE 16: Teacher Safety	59
ARTICLE 17: Leaves	60
ARTICLE 18: Teacher Responsibilities Regarding Substitutes	75
ARTICLE 19: Statutory Change	76
ARTICLE 20: Agreement Provisions	77
ARTICLE 21: Maintenance of Benefits	78
ARTICLE 22: No Strike, No Lockout	79
ARTICLE 23: Support of Agreement	80
ARTICLE 24: Effect of Agreement	81
ARTICLE 25: Term	82
ARTICLE 26: Miscellaneous Provisions	83
ARTICLE 27: Professional Accountability	84
ARTICLE 28: School Calendar	87
ARTICLE 29: Professional Growth	88
ARTICLE 30: Dismissal of Probationary Employees During the School Year	92
Appendix A: Individual Professional Goals	94
Appendix B: California Standards for the Teaching Profession	96
Appendix C: A Developmental Continuum of Teachers' Abilities	97
Appendix D: Cambrian Certificated Observation Summary Form	118
Appendix E: Certificated Evaluation Form	119
Appendix F: Final Summary Evaluation	126
Appendix G: Certificated Performance Improvement Plan (PIP)	127

PREAMBLE

This is an Agreement made and entered into this July 1, 2022, by the Cambrian School District (hereinafter referred to as "District") and the Cambrian District Teachers Association/CTA/NEA (hereinafter referred to as "Association").

ARTICLE 1: Recognition

The District confirms its recognition of the Association as the exclusive representative for all interns, temporary, probationary and permanent certificated personnel paid on the certificated salary schedule, excluding substitutes and certificated management.

ARTICLE 2: Definitions

- 2.1 The terms employee, teacher, and unit members have the same meaning.
- 2.2 The terms the Board, the District, employer or Trustees are synonymous.

ARTICLE 3: District Rights

- 3.1 It is understood and agreed that the District retains all of its powers and authority to direct, manage and control to the full extent of the law. Included in but not limited to those duties and powers are the exclusive right to: determine its organization; direct the work of its employees; determine the times and hours of operation; determine the kinds and levels of service to be provided, and the methods and means of providing them; establish its educational policies, goals and objectives; ensure the right and educational opportunities of students; determine staffing patterns; determine the number and kinds of personnel required; transfer personnel; maintain the efficiency of District operations; determine the curriculum; build, move or modify facilities; establish budget procedures and determine budgetary allocation; determine the methods of raising revenue, contract out work; and take action on any matter in the event of an emergency. In addition, the Board retains the right to hire, classify, evaluate, promote, terminate and discipline employees.
- 3.2 The exercise of the foregoing powers, rights, authority, duties, and responsibilities by the District, the adoption of policies, rules, procedures, regulations and practices in furtherance thereof, and the use of judgment and discretion in connection therewith, shall be limited only by the specific and express terms of this Agreement, and then only to the extent such specific and express terms are in conformance with law.
- 3.3 The Board reserves the right to declare an emergency when there is a threat of physical danger to the students and/or staff and/or the property of the District, e.g., fire, flood, earthquake, bomb threat, gas leak, electrical malfunction, or other hazardous working conditions; or when the normal operation of the District faces serious disruption. In such instances, the Board may suspend those elements of the contract needed to protect students and/or staff and/or the property and/or to ensure the normal operation of the District. Such elements of the contract shall continue in suspension for as long as the emergency continues. The Board will give a progress report on the emergency at each regular board meeting, as long as the emergency exists. The Board shall have the right to declare when an emergency no longer exists.

ARTICLE 4: Grievance Procedures

- 4.1 The purpose of this procedure is to secure at the lowest possible administrative level equitable solutions to the grievances that may from time to time arise affecting the working conditions of teachers. Both parties agree that these proceedings will be kept as informal and confidential as may be appropriate at any level of the procedure.
- 4.2 Nothing herein contained will be construed as limiting the right of any unit member having a grievance to discuss the matter informally with any appropriate member of the Administration, and to have the grievance adjusted without intervention by the Association, provided that the adjustment is not inconsistent with the terms of this Agreement and that the Association has been given the opportunity to be present at such adjustment and to state its view.
- 4.3 It is important that grievances are processed as rapidly as possible, the time specified at each level should be considered to be maximums and every effort should be made to expedite the process. The time limits may be extended by mutual agreement in writing.
- 4.4 In the event a grievance is filed at such a time that it cannot be processed through the steps in this grievance procedure by the end of the school year, June 30, the time limits set forth herein will be reduced so that the procedures may be exhausted prior to the end of the school year or as soon as it is practical.
- 4.5 Definitions
 - 4.5.1 A grievance is a claim by one or more members of the unit or the Association under 4.5.1.4.1 of an alleged violation, misinterpretation or inequitable application of the terms and conditions of this Agreement. This grievance procedure does not apply to and a grievance cannot be filed over:
 - 4.5.1.1 Any proceedings for the dismissal of permanent or probationary unit members.
 - 4.5.1.2 Any proceedings for the layoff of unit members.
 - 4.5.1.3 The content of evaluation of unit members, except for alleged violation, misinterpretation or misapplication of procedural matters.
 - 4.5.1.4 Any attempt to alter or amend this agreement by the filing of a grievance.
 - 4.5.1.5 If, in the judgment of the Association, a grievance affects a group or class of teachers, the Association may submit such grievance in writing to the Superintendent directly, and the processing of such grievance shall commence at that level.

- 4.5.2 Grievant: The "aggrieved person" is the person or persons, including the Association making the claim.
- 4.5.3 Conferee: A conferee (representative) is a person or persons designated by the unit member to participate in the grievance procedure.
- 4.5.4 Parties in Interest: Parties in interest shall mean a person or group of persons, who might be required to take action in order to resolve a complaint. This shall include the grievant, the person against whom s/he has complained and any administrators who have been directly involved in the grievance at that level.
- 4.5.5 Days: The term "days" for the purpose of this Article shall mean working days when the administrative offices are open.
- 4.6 Informal Conference
 - 4.6.1 Any unit member who believes s/he has a grievance shall present the grievance orally to the immediate supervisor within ten (10) days after the grievant knew, or reasonably should have known, of the circumstances which form the basis for the grievance. Failure to do so will render the grievance null and void.
 - 4.6.2 The Administrator shall hold discussions and attempt to resolve the matter within three (3) days after the presentation of the grievance. It is the intent of this informal meeting that at least one (1) personal conference be held between the aggrieved unit member and the immediate administrator.
 - 4.6.3 If the problem is not resolved at this level, the person may declare that a grievance exists and the formal procedures be invoked.
 - 4.6.4 Formal grievance procedures must be initiated within twenty (20) days of the last day of the informal conference decision.
- 4.7 Formal Conference, Level I
 - 4.7.1 The grievance is formally filed, in writing, with the immediate supervisor and the following information is required:
 - 4.7.1.1 A description of the general and specific grounds for the grievance.
 - 4.7.1.2 A statement of the steps initiated by the grievant to resolve the problem by the informal means.
 - 4.7.1.3 A listing of specific steps which the grievant desires be taken to remedy the grievance.
 - 4.7.2 The immediate supervisor shall schedule a personal conference with the parties in interest within ten (10) days.

- 4.7.3 The immediate supervisor shall communicate their decision with supporting reasons to the parties in interest in writing within ten (10) days after the conference. Failure to do so shall render the grievance in favor of the grievant.
- 4.8 Superintendent's Level, Level II
 - 4.8.1 A grievant may appeal the decision rendered at Level I to the Superintendent within ten (10) days after receiving the decision. A copy of the appeal shall be sent by the grievant to the person who rendered the previous decision.
 - 4.8.2 A grievant appeal shall be in writing, and shall contain copies of all previous correspondence, including any decision or recommendations rendered at prior levels.
 - 4.8.3 The Superintendent or designee shall investigate the details and shall confer with the grievant within seven (7) days.
 - 4.8.4 The Superintendent shall communicate their decision in writing, together with supporting reason, to the grievant and all other parties in interest within seven (7) days after the date of the conference with the grievant. Failure to do so shall render the grievance in favor of the grievant.
- 4.9 Binding Arbitration, Level III
 - 4.9.1 If the grievant is not satisfied with the decision at Level II, the Association, acting as representative of the grievant, may submit within thirty (30) days the grievance to arbitration by written notice to the District.
 - 4.9.1.1 In such case, the parties shall request a list of arbitrators from the Mediation and Conciliation Service, State of California.
 - 4.9.2 The parties shall select a mutually acceptable arbitrator in the following manner: beginning with the Association, each party shall alternately strike a name until only one name remains. The remaining name shall then be the arbitrator. In the event that the arbitrator is unable to serve, the parties shall again request an arbitrator through the Mediation and Conciliation Service, State of California; should Mediation and Conciliation Service, State of California, be unable to provide a second list; then the parties shall request a list through the American Arbitration Association.
 - 4.9.3 All costs for the services of the arbitrator shall be borne equally by both parties. Other costs in the arbitration shall be paid by the party incurring the cost.
 - 4.9.4 Once the arbitrator has been selected, hearing shall commence at the convenience of the arbitrator. Hearings shall be confined to the days as defined in 4.5.5.
 - 4.9.5 The arbitration shall be conducted in accordance with the voluntary rules of the American Arbitration Association and the provisions of this procedure.

- 4.9.6 No party in interest shall be permitted to assert any grounds or evidence before the arbitrator that was not previously disclosed to the other party. The arbitrator shall consider only those issues raised by the parties in interest. The arbitrator is empowered to include in any award such financial reimbursements or other remedies as judged to be proper.
- 4.9.7 Witnesses will be assured that their testimony will be kept confidential unless they choose to make it public.
- 4.9.8 Within thirty (30) days after conclusion of the hearing or briefing, the arbitrator shall render an award in writing to the parties in interest. Such award shall be final and binding on all parties in interest.
- 4.10 Rights of Unit Members to Representation
 - 4.10.1 The grievant has the right to have a representative present at any step of the grievance procedure or be represented by counsel of the grievant's own choice.
 - 4.10.2 No reprisals of any kind will be taken by the Board or its representative(s) against any aggrieved person.
 - 4.10.3 Until final disposition of a grievance takes place, the grievant is required to conform to the original direction of the grievant's supervisors.
- 4.11 General Provisions
 - 4.11.1 If a grievance arises from action or inaction on the part of a member of the administration above the Principal, the grievant shall submit such grievance in writing to the Superintendent.
 - 4.11.2 Decisions rendered at Levels I and II of the grievance procedure shall be in writing, setting forth the decision and the reasons therefore, and will be transmitted promptly to all parties in interest. Time limits for appeal provided in each level shall begin the day following receipt of the written decision by the parties in interest.
 - 4.11.3 When it is necessary for a representative designated by the unit member to investigate a grievance or attend a grievance meeting or hearing during the day, the representative will upon notice to the representative's immediate supervisor be released without loss of pay in order to permit participation in the foregoing activities. Any unit member who is requested to appear in such investigations, meetings, or hearings, as a witness will be accorded the same right.
 - 4.11.4 All document communications and records dealing with the processing of a grievance will be filed in a separate grievance file and will not be kept in the personnel file of any of the participants.

- 4.11.5 Forms for filing grievances, serving notices, taking appeals, making reports and recommendations and other necessary documents will be prepared jointly by the Superintendent and the Association. Said forms will be distributed to the schools by the Association so as to facilitate operation of the grievance operation. Costs of preparing such forms shall be borne by the District.
- 4.11.6 The grievance shall not be discussed with persons not directly concerned in such a way as to either identify the grievant or prejudice the case of the grievant's future conditions of employment.
- 4.11.7 A decision rendered at any step in these procedures becomes final unless appealed within the time limit specified. If a decision is not given within the time limit, an appeal may be taken directly to the next level.
- 4.11.8 Time limits given in these procedures may be modified by written agreement of all parties involved.
- 4.11.9 Any attempt to block by coercion the free exercise of any action specifically permitted in this Article shall be construed as an unethical act and a further grievance in and of itself.

ARTICLE 5: Employee Rights-Organizational Security

- 5.1 The Board and the Association recognize the right of employees to form, join, and participate in lawful activities of employee organizations and the equal alternative right of employees to refuse to join, or participate in employee organization activities.
- 5.2 For employees in the bargaining unit, CDTA will have the sole and exclusive right to have membership dues deducted by the district. The District shall, upon appropriate written authorization from any employee, deduct and make appropriate remittance for CDTA/CTA/NEA dues, charitable donations, or other plans or programs jointly approved by CDTA and the District. The District will pay to the designated payee within fifteen (15) working days of the deduction all sums so deducted.

5.3 Dues Deductions

- 5.3.1 The District will deduct dues, in accordance with the CDTA dues schedule, from the wages of all employees who, after the date of execution of the Agreement, become members of CDTA based on the dues authorization form provided by CDTA.
- 5.3.2 The District will deduct from the pay of Association members and pay to the Association the normal and regular monthly Association membership dues in accordance with the membership information provided by CDTA as authorized in writing by the employee subject to the following conditions:
- 5.3.3 Such deductions shall be made upon submission of the membership information provided by CDTA.
- 5.3.4 The District shall not be obligated to put into effect any new or discontinued deductions pursuant to the terms of this Article until the pay period commencing fifteen (15) days or more after such submission.
- 5.3.5 Members of this bargaining unit who are members of the Association subject to the dues deduction provisions of this Article shall continue said deduction, except that not less than 30 days and not more than 60 days before June 30th of each year of the Agreement, or as otherwise provided by law, employees may terminate their membership and payroll dues deductions. This provision shall not negate the right of employees to terminate their membership during a thirty (30) day period after the expiration of the previous Agreement between the parties.
- 5.4 Any unit member making payments as set forth in Sections 5.2 and 5.3 above, and who requests that the grievance or arbitration provisions of this Agreement be used on their behalf, shall be responsible for paying the reasonable cost of using said grievance or arbitration procedures.
- 5.5 With respect to all sums deducted by the District pursuant to Sections 5.2 and 5.3 above, whether for membership dues or agency fee, the District agrees promptly to remit such moneys to the

Association accompanied by an alphabetical list of unit members for whom such deductions have been made.

- 5.6 The Association agrees to furnish any information needed by the District to fulfill the provisions of this Article.
- 5.7 The Association shall indemnify and hold the District harmless from any and all claims, demands, suits, or any other action arising from the organization security provisions contained herein, including attorney fees and legal costs. The Association as the indemnitor shall have the exclusive right to decide and determine which matters shall or shall not be compromised, resisted, defended, tried or appealed.

ARTICLE 6: Benefits and Added Compensation

- 6.1 The District and the CDTA have agreed that the salary schedule shall be increased a total of eight (8) percent across the board, effective July 1, 2023.
- 6.2 The health benefits cap will increase to \$14,100.00 beginning January 1, 2017. Subsequent increases in benefit costs in excess of \$14,100.00 for the remainder of the term of the contract will be paid "out of pocket" by CDTA members, otherwise mutually applied by the parties. The District and CDTA will meet promptly after the new open enrollment calendar rates are released by the Santa Clara County School Insurance Group Joint Powers Association (SCCSIGJPA) and Kaiser in late fall to discuss available alternative carriers, costs of benefits, and District contribution for the upcoming benefit year. Any such changes in carriers, costs, or the District's contribution shall be prospective only.
 - 6.2.1 Providers of benefits and coverage shall be decided by agreement of the District and the CDTA. The process of choosing providers shall start a minimum of five months prior to the open enrollment period each year. If no agreement is reached by the date of open enrollment, the previous providers shall continue until an agreement is reached. (The discussion will include, but is not limited to, the possibility of going to a three-rate structure.)
- 6.3 The pay rate for duty assigned by administration in excess of the teaching assignment shall be increased to \$50.00/per hour effective July 1, 2022. Compensation for athletics coaches shall be capped at \$2,500 per sport.
- 6.4 Degree and Credential Requirements
 - 6.4.1 Column 1 of the certificated salary schedule shall be amended to remove the plus 30unit requirement.
 - 6.4.2 Column II Requirements for placement on Column II:
 - 6.4.2.1 A valid California Teacher's Credential.
 - 6.4.2.2 Forty-five (45) semester units of work earned after granting of a degree.
 - 6.4.3 Column III Requirements for placement on Column III:
 - 6.4.3.1 A valid California Teacher's credential.
 - 6.4.3.2 Sixty (60) semester units of work earned after the granting of a bachelor's degree.

- 6.5 An additional \$2,500.00 increment shall be granted for a Master's Degree. An additional \$3,500.00 increment shall be granted for a Doctorate Degree and/or National Board Certification.
- 6.6 Effective July 1, 2010, on a prospective basis only, newly hired teachers will receive up to 15 years of service credit on the salary schedule.
- 6.7 An additional cell at Column III year 13.
- 6.8 A \$3,500 annual stipend for unit members possessing a special education credential, and who utilize that credential in their assignment with the District that school year. Speech and Language Pathologists (SLP) will receive a \$1,500 annual stipend in addition to the \$3,500. The stipend(s) will be paid-out in 10 monthly increments.
- 6.9 Other Salary Conditions
 - 6.9.1 Teachers who stay overnight at an outdoor education program will receive on compensation day or substitute pay for each night for up to a maximum of three (3). These days may not be used on non-student-attendance-staff work days, or immediately before or after holiday recess.
 - 6.9.2 Unit members who use their personal automobiles in the performance of regular duties and who have received prior approval from the appropriate supervisor/administrator shall be paid the IRS accepted rate.
 - 6.9.3 Counselors and teachers on assignment will receive a per diem salary for extra days they are required to work.
 - 6.9.4 Special Education teachers may choose to work four (4) additional days for casework purposes only. These days may be taken as a "sub" day or paid per diem on teacher non-contract days. All casework days must have prior approval of the site administrator. If there is not an available substitute, the "sub" day may be rescheduled. With administrator approval, casework days can be adjusted due to workload needs.
 - 6.9.5 TK-5 Teachers who teach a general education combination class will receive an annual \$2,500 stipend, prorated to FTE. 6-8 Teachers assigned multiple sections in a single period will receive \$500 per period up to \$2,500.
- 6.10 Certificated Salary Schedule Conditions
 - 6.10.1 Unit Credit All the units for growth across the Salary Schedule are subject to the provisions of the Professional Growth Policy.
- 6.11 Increment Limiting Factors
 - 6.11.1 Yearly increments limited to one (1) column horizontally on salary schedule.

6.12 Certificated Salary Schedule



CERTIFICATED SALARY SCHEDULE - Annual 2023-24

		Column 1	Column 2	Column 3	
	STEP	Bachelor Degree	Bachelor Degree + 45	Bachelor Degree + 60	STEP
	1	\$74,690	\$75,786	\$76,040	1
	2	\$74,691	\$75,787	\$77,138	2
	3	\$74,692	\$76,493	\$79,547	3
	4	\$76,493	\$79,547	\$82,734	4
	5	\$79,547	\$82,734	\$86,044	5
	6	\$82,734	\$86,044	\$89,483	6
	7	\$86,044	\$89,483	\$93,065	7
	8	\$89,483	\$93,065	\$96,786	8
			\$96,786	\$100,660	9
1.	An additional \$2,500 i	ncrement shall be granted for	Master's Degree.	\$104,682	10
2.	An additional \$3,500 increment shall be granted for Doctorate Degree. An additional \$3,500 increment shall be granted for National Board			\$108,873	11
3.				\$109,962	12
	Certification.	diam color: for the (10)	and an allow an average of the	\$111,050	13
4.	work.	a per diem salary for the (16)	extra days required to	\$112,161	14
5.		duty assigned by administration in excess of teaching assignment, will be			15
~	compensated at \$50 p		- die oor ek oorde voor ook ook de	\$114,739	16
6. 7.	Newly hired Teachers will receive up to 15 years' credit on the salary schedule.			\$116,269	17
7.	-	ts District agrees to contribute up to the amount of \$14,400 Single; 75 Two Party; \$21,575 Family nthem Blue Cross or Kaiser		\$117,753	18
	Anthem Blue Cro			\$119,323	19
	 Delta Dental Vision Service Pla 	n.	·	\$120,913	20
8.	185 work days		·	\$122,466	21
9.		nd for unit members possessi	ng a special education	\$124,098	22
	credential, and who u	redential, and who utilize that credential in their assignment with the District		\$125,753	23
	that school year. Speech and Language Pathologists receive a \$1,500 annual stipend in addition to the \$3,500 above. The stipend will be paid out monthly		\$127,338	24	
	with base salary.			\$129,035	25
	8.0% Salary Schedule Increase Effective July 1, 2023			\$130,755	26
11.	annual \$2,500 stipend	achers who teach a general education combination class will receive an \$2,500 stipend, prorated to FTE. 6-8 Teachers assigned multiple is in a single period will receive \$500 per period up to \$2,500.		\$132,498	27

Effective: 7/1/2023 Board approved: 6/15/2023

Updated: 9/1/2023

ARTICLE 7: Hours and Length of Work Year Instructional Duties

7.1 Work Year

The work year shall be one hundred eighty-five (185) working days for current employees in which 180 of said days will be student contact days. Three (3) days will be designated as non-student contact days for the purpose of Staff Development/Standards and Assessment Work and Training, and one (1) day will be set aside for teachers to work in their classrooms with no meetings scheduled. There shall be one hundred eighty-six (186) days for the first (1st) year for new employees. Shared contract employees together shall serve one hundred eighty-five (185) days.

7.1.1 To meet the requirements of AB 119, the Association may meet, at their discretion, with first (1st) year new employees during the 186th new employee orientation workday. The meeting shall be immediately following the lunch break and may be up to 30 minutes in length. The District shall meet all other requirements of AB 119, including, but not limited to, providing the information concerning new and continuing employees and orientation, on the time schedules set out in AB 119.

7.2 Professional Day

It is acknowledged that there are duties beyond the student instructional day necessary for the efficient operation of the school district and/or school. The Professional Day may include collaboration time, IEP meetings, SST meetings, faculty meetings, adjunct duties and committee meetings. However, Pre-school-5 unit members will typically not be required to work more than four (4) hours per month averaged per trimester beyond the regular student instructional day to perform those duties.

Middle School unit members will not be required to work more than five (5) hours per month averaged per quarter beyond the regular student instructional day to perform those duties.

The student instructional day includes, but is not limited to, the following:

- 7.2.1 Unit members shall be on school premises thirty (30) minutes before their classes begin.
- 7.2.2 Unit members are to have thirty (30) consecutive minutes of duty free lunch.
- Unit members teaching grades TK through five (5) shall have an average of a twenty (20) minute duty free period excluding lunch per day.
- 7.2.4 Supervision and/or yard duty before classes begin, during recess and after classes end for the day, shall not exceed fifty (50) minutes average per week.
- 7.2.5 The purpose of teacher-directed preparation time is to provide classroom teachers the opportunity to plan and conduct activities related to the delivery of instruction and ARTICLE 7: HOURS AND LENGTH OF WORK YEAR INSTRUCTIONAL DUTIES

manage the many requirements of the job. Generally, teachers are expected to be on campus during their preparation time. If there is a need for a teacher to leave campus for an activity relating to the delivery of their instruction, the teacher will utilize agreed upon procedures to provide notification. Teachers are required to notify the school office if leaving campus during their work day.

- 7.2.5.1 The regular preparation period for full time sixth eighth grade teachers shall be equal in length to an instructional period and integrated into the instructional day pattern scheduled at each Middle School.
- 7.2.5.2 Grades TK 3: Contingent upon the district's ability to hire, classroom unit members shall receive 30 minutes of preparation time per week during the student instructional day and grade 4 5 classroom unit members shall receive 45 minutes of preparation time per week during the student instructional day.
- 7.2.5.3 Preparation time will not be adjusted or prorated due to field trips, holidays, conferences, early release, testing schedules, campus events, Science Camp, staffing shortages, fiscal deficits and emergencies.
- 7.2.6 If a teacher is assigned more than three (3) different lab-based classes in a school year, they will work with their site administrator to determine and design the needed support. This could possibly include but is not limited to providing a paid assistant, an additional preparation planning time, and/or compensation. A grade 6-8 lab class is defined as a class that allows for hands-on learning, in-depth observation, practice and/or engagement with material to successfully conduct experiments, or design and build products. Additional responsibilities also require the teacher to maintain, repair, and clean equipment as a result of these hands-on learning activities.
- 7.3 Wednesday Early Release
 - 7.3.1 An Early Release Wednesday schedule reallocates and allows time so all teachers (Preschool-8th grade) participate in professional meetings to ensure school goals will be met. At all of our school sites, each Wednesday will be a shortened school day for all students.

The teacher early release Wednesdays after students have been dismissed shall be comprised of staff meetings, grade/department level collaborations, site level collaborations, district collaboration focused on instructional practice, individual preparation time (i.e. planning, report cards, BTSA) as outlined below.

Designated Topic	Number of Wednesday Meetings		
All Staff District Collaboration	3		
Staff Meetings/Site Collaboration	17 18 (Middle School Only)		
Grade/Department Level Collaboration	9		
Individual Preparation	5		
Back-to-School Night Preparation	1		
Open House Preparation	1		
Fall Conference Elementary (TK-5 Only)	1		
Total	37		

Early release Wednesday topics shall be calendared prior to the beginning of the school year by the district and site administration as best as possible. The district shall calendar three (3) district wide collaboration meetings focused on instructional practice. The site administrator shall determine the balance of the Wednesday schedule with input from staff based on the Wednesday meeting times outlined as follows:

Eighteen (18) staff meeting/site collaboration dates for middle school and seventeen (17) staff meetings/collaboration dates for elementary and K-5 at our K-8 school. Nine (9) grade/department meetings. In elementary and K-8 schools, three (3) individual preparation Wednesdays out of the five (one in each trimester, during one of the three weeks preceding the report card and IEP goal update due dates) shall be scheduled for individual preparation time for schools by the site administrator. At the middle school, four (4) individual preparation Wednesdays out of the five (one in each quarter coordinated with grading and IEP goal update due dates) shall be scheduled for the school by the site administrator. There will be no required after school Wednesday meetings during spring and fall conferences (TK-5 only). There will be one preparation.

Collaboration time is defined as centered on student work/data to guide instruction (based on site and district Local Control Accountability Plan and/or Single Plan for Student Achievement area of focus). In addition, all site collaboration meeting agendas will be created with input from both teachers and administration.

Wednesdays for all sites shall not exceed 2.5 hours after each school's early release time or end later than 4 o'clock.

7.4 Adjunct Duties

7.4.1 No unit member will be required to serve on more than one (1) district or local (school) committee at one time.

- 7.4.2 Unit members shall be required to attend "Back to School Night," spring "Open House," and one evening event such as K-5 "concert Night" or one school dance for grades 6-8.
- 7.4.3 On days when "Back to School Night" and "Open House" are scheduled at the school site, the District shall schedule an early release day for that school on the day of the event.
- 7.4.4 Unit members will be given reasonable time consideration for developing, monitoring and evaluating the school plan.
- 7.5 On days when the unit members are scheduled to work, but the pupils are not in attendance, and on days of an emergency release of pupils, or on non-Wednesday early release days, the work day shall be six-and-one-half (6-1/2) hours for all unit members inclusive of a thirty (30) minute lunch, or seven (7) hours inclusive of a one-hour lunch.
- 7.6 During hours of employment, unit members shall remain on the school premises unless otherwise excused by the Superintendent or designee or Principal exclusive of a duty-free lunch period.
- 7.7 The Principal may assign duties to unit members during their preparation time when an emergency arises. Emergency is defined as an unexpected occurrence demanding action.
- 7.8 Each school will determine its own procedures during inclement weather to ensure the shelter and physical well-being of the children.
- 7.9 Unit members will remain on school premises as called for in the Disaster Preparedness Regulations for the District until dismissed by the Principal or designee.
- 7.10 No unit member shall be required to act as a relief teacher or substitute during the workday without full consent except in the case of an emergency.
- 7.11 Itinerant unit members' instructional schedules shall be taken into account when arranging yard duty assignments on days when they travel to more than one site for student contact. On those days, the time for yard duty for these particular personnel shall be decided after mutual agreement with the site administrator has been reached. On non-travel days, these members shall be part of the supervision and/or yard duty schedule in accordance with 7.2.4. Student contact days for itinerant teachers shall begin on the second day of instruction for the school year. Student contact days will end on the third to last day of school, to allow two (2) non-student contact days at the end of the school year.
- 7.12 No unit member teaching ages TK-8 shall be required to work with children in excess of one hundred thirty-five (135) minutes consecutively if another unit member can be scheduled to relieve them, except during inclement weather or other unusual circumstances.
- 7.13 Unit members teaching grades TK-8 shall, in conjunction with the principals, coordinate the unit members' relief time.

- 7.14 Instructional minutes for a specialist should not exceed the number of minutes of instruction given by fourth and fifth grade teachers.
- 7.15 Lesson Schedule/Plan Definitions
 - 7.15.1 Lesson Plan A Lesson Plan is a lesson schedule that may include page numbers, groupings, online resources, etc. In other words, a lesson plan would be needed by a substitute teacher in following the lessons for the day. It could include teaching strategies and teaching objectives.
 - 7.15.2 Each Elementary teacher shall be responsible for turning in a lesson schedule by September 15th of each year. Any significant changes made to the schedule shall be reported to the principal.
 - 7.15.3 A current lesson plan shall always be available upon request for use by the classroom teacher, a substitute teacher or the building supervisor.
 - 7.15.4 The principal may request a lesson plan be submitted by individual unit members which may include teaching strategies, teaching objectives, etc. Requests for lesson plans by the building principal shall be for the purpose of maintaining and improving the instructional program.

ARTICLE 8: Assignment, Reassignment, and Filling of Vacancies

- 8.1 Assignment to a school is determined in one of the following manners:
 - 8.1.1 Teacher remains at school due to prior placement.
 - 8.1.2 Teacher is reassigned due to the reduction of teachers at a particular school because of declining enrollment or the closing of a school (involuntary transfer).
 - 8.1.3 Teacher requests a change of school.
 - 8.1.4 Teacher returns from leave.
 - 8.1.5 Teacher is assigned or reassigned by the Superintendent.
 - 8.1.6 Unit members with (6) years or more district seniority may not be involuntarily transferred more than once in any five (5) years except for extenuating reasons. Members who are involuntarily transferred shall receive a written summary of the reasons for the transfer provided they have requested, in writing, this information within five (5) working days after being notified of their transfer. The District agrees to provide this information with five (5) working days of the request.
- 8.2 Procedures for Reduction of Staff at a school, under Article 8.1.2

When it has been determined that a school must reduce staff due to declining enrollment, the method of reduction shall be as follows:

- 8.2.1 The principal of the school shall meet with the faculty and discuss the situation, including the instructional implications for the following year's staffing. A volunteer for the move to another school shall be solicited by the principal.
- 8.2.2 No teacher shall be involuntarily transferred from the school where there is another teacher with less district-wide sonority in the school. Exceptions to the above procedure may be made if the release of the teacher with the least seniority would have an adverse effect on the existing program. In the event of exceptions, the next least senior member shall be reassigned.
 - 8.2.2.1 Except that no unit member shall be transferred under Article 8.2.2 more than once in any three (3) year period.
- 8.3 Procedures for School Reassignment and Filling Vacancies
 - 8.3.1 Bargaining unit members shall be given the opportunity to apply for a change in a school site assignment for the next academic year. Requests for change of school site shall be made on a form provided by the District. The form will contain a box which unit members may check if they wish to be considered for a change of site assignment, and a section in which bargaining unit members may list specific assignments for which ARTICLE 8: ASSIGNMENT, REASSIGNMENT, AND FILLING OF VACANCIES

they wish to be considered. All requests for a change in school site shall be considered prior to determination of assignments for the next academic year.

- 8.3.1.1 The purpose of the principal/faculty consultation will be to discuss the school's staffing needs for the subsequent school years.
- 8.3.2 The most recent request shall remain valid until classes convene at the beginning of the school year. Vacancies shall be posted at all schools and a copy will be sent to the Association. All bargaining unit members shall have the opportunity to apply for posted vacancies.
- 8.3.3 No teacher shall be involuntarily transferred to provide a position for a teacher returning from leave.
- 8.3.4 The criteria below will be used in considering the transfer of any unit member:
 - 8.3.4.1 Instructional needs of the school.
 - 8.3.4.2 Credentials or degrees held as required for positions to be filled.
 - 8.3.4.3 Teacher preference
 - 8.3.4.4 Courses (or specialized courses) taken.
 - 8.3.4.5 Experience at grade levels.
- 8.3.5 Unit members will be given a district-developed form to complete by the second Friday in February concerning their preferences for grade level placement for the next academic year. The District form will include the following information and other factors that may affect the teacher's placement.
 - Length of time in the District
 - Number of changes in assignment the last five (5) years
 - Tenure status

Special attention will be given to ensure that non-tenured teachers be given an assignment in which they will be successful.

- 8.3.6 On or before May 1st, at a school site faculty meeting, the principal will lead a discussion about the projected class configuration for the next academic year. Different class configuration options will be discussed. The site principal will communicate individually with unit members regarding the next year's placement by May 15th.
- 8.3.7 If agreement between the site principal and the teacher cannot be reached,Superintendent or Designee will review the matter within five (5) days. TheSuperintendent will review the case and the decision will be final.

- 8.3.8 All certificated openings which occur between the last teacher workday through three weeks before the first new teacher work day, will be emailed to unit members. In addition, the District shall place openings on our Web page in a timely manner. Up through three weeks before the first new teacher work day, unit members have 36 hours from the time of the notification email is posted to contact the site principal concerning the vacancy.
- 8.3.9 The District shall post open vacancies for the next school year as they occur via district email. Any new vacancies shall be posted as soon as possible.
- 8.3.10 Unit members who apply for a grade level change or inter school transfer shall meet with the site principal between the posting date and five days after to discuss the vacancy.
- 8.3.11 The site principal shall make the assignment decision within five (5) days after this meeting.
- 8.3.12 No teacher shall teach a combination class involuntarily for two (2) consecutive years, provided provisions 8.3.13.1 through 8.3.13.8 are met.
- 8.3.13 The criteria below will be used in considering an Intradistrict transfer of regular education unit members:
 - 8.3.13.1 Instructional needs of the school as outlined by the staff and principal.
 - 8.3.13.2 Credentials or degrees held as required for positions to be filled.
 - 8.3.13.3 Teacher preference.
 - 8.3.13.4 Courses (or specialized courses) taken.
 - 8.3.13.5 Experience at grade levels.
 - 8.3.13.6 Tenure status.
 - 8.3.13.7 Previous evaluations.
 - 8.3.13.8 Seniority in the District, provided all other criteria are equal.
- 8.3.14 In the event a teacher is denied a position the teacher applied for, the Superintendent or designee shall provide a written statement to the teacher specifying the reason the request was denied.
- 8.3.15 Special education teachers who want to transfer to another position shall use an Intradistrict request form.

8.4 Non-Classroom Assignments

Before May 1st, the Superintendent shall publish the positions that will be filled by teachers not needed for classroom assignment.

8.4.1 Permanent Substitutes

- 8.4.1.1 If there is a need for permanent substitute teachers and there are not volunteers, teachers with the least district seniority will be reassigned to these positions.
- 8.4.1.2 Exceptions may be made only as provided in Article 8.2.2.
- 8.4.1.3 The commitment as volunteer for the position of a permanent substitute would be for one (1) year only. At the end of the year, the unit member would be reassigned in accordance with Article 8.3.3.
- 8.4.1.4 In the event that a vacancy at a school occurs after the initial placement of teachers, that vacancy will be filled by those teachers who are serving involuntarily as permanent subs.
- 8.4.1.5 Selection of the permanent substitute to be reassigned to the vacancy shall be on the basis of District seniority, subject to the provisions of Article 8.3.
- 8.4.2 Teacher on Special Assignment

In the event the District is able to assign one (1) or more unit members as Teachers on Special Assignment, the following procedures are to be followed.

- 8.4.2.1 A description of the job(s) shall be posted in all schools for at least five (5) working days before interviews for the positions commence.
- 8.4.2.2 All tenured unit members may apply for the position(s).
- 8.4.2.3 Any return to the classroom after serving in this assignment shall be pursuant to Article 8.3.3.
- 8.4.2.4 Unit member to serve in this capacity shall be selected and appointed by the Superintendent.

ARTICLE 9: Staffing Ratio and Class Size

- 9.1 The number of classroom teachers assigned to the 6-7-8 grade school for the ensuing school year shall be on the basis of one (1) teacher for each twenty-nine point four (29.4) students, exclusive of preparation periods, support personnel, special education teachers, and counselor.
 - 9.1.1 The District shall plan class size in academic classes (language arts, core, science, social studies, and mathematics), with the exception of accelerated classes, at not more than thirty-one (31) students per section per teacher, whenever possible.
- 9.2 The number of students on the class roster shall not exceed twenty-nine (29) in K-2 and thirtytwo (32) in grades 3-5 on the class roster without consent of the unit member.
- 9.3 Stipend moneys shall be paid monthly.
- 9.4 The initial assignment of teachers for the ensuing school year shall be based upon the projected enrollment determined on the 1st Monday in May of the current school year.
- 9.5 No teacher will be removed from a school site due to a lack of expected enrollment after the first twenty-one (21) working days of each school year.
- 9.6 Any transfer to and from a school site shall be made within the first fifteen (15) working days of each school year.
- 9.7 Initial class size adjustments shall be made by October 1.
- 9.8 The IEP caseload and stipend for unit members serving in SDC, RSP, SLP, or SDC shall be set as follows:
 - 9.8.1 SDC TK-8 unit members with an IEP caseload above fifteen (15) shall be paid a stipend of \$10 per day for each day and for each student exceeding fifteen (15), but not to exceed \$3,000 per school year. An IEP caseload above seventeen (17) requires permission from the unit member.
 - 9.8.2 RSP TK-8 unit members with an IEP caseload above twenty-eight (28) shall be paid a stipend of \$10 per day for each day and for each student exceeding twenty-eight (28), but not to exceed \$3,000 per school year.
 - 9.8.3 SLP TK-8 unit members with an IEP caseload above fifty-five (55) shall be paid the
 \$35 hourly rate by timecard for each day and each student exceeding fifty-five (55), but not to exceed \$350 per student per school year.
- 9.9 When staffing K-5 combination classes, the district shall whenever possible fill combination classes before non-combination classes. Due consideration of teacher input will be given to the make-up/balance of the classes (combination and non-combination). Combination class teachers will be permitted two (2) release days per year for the purpose of planning and preparation.

ARTICLE 10: Evaluation

A joint committee shall be formed to review and make recommendations for changes to the teacher evaluation process. Any changes shall be negotiated.

10.1 Purpose

It is the intent of the Cambrian School District to utilize a comprehensive system of employee performance evaluation, which results in the improved performance of employees relative to their areas of responsibility. Further, the employee evaluation system is intended to commend effective service, to provide clear direction and opportunity to improve for those in need of assistance, and to include due process for all.

10.2 Definitions

- 10.2.1 Individual Professional Goals The teacher and the evaluator will agree on three of the six standards for focus which are based on self-reflection on the California Standards for the Teaching Profession Continuum. Teachers shall be evaluated on all six standards. Evaluator will meet individually with each teacher on or before October 30th to set goals for the year and discuss evaluation issues. (See Individual Professional Goals Appendix A)
- 10.2.2 The Developmental Continuum of Teachers' Abilities This continuum is used by the teacher and the evaluator to select areas of focus, based on self-reflection by the teacher. (See Developmental Continuum of Teachers' Abilities- Appendix C)
- 10.2.3 Cambrian Certificated Observation Summary Form This form is used for an observation that consists of a minimum of thirty (30) minutes of classroom observation by the evaluator. (See Certificated Observation Summary Form Appendix D)
- 10.2.4 Certificated Evaluation Form This form is used for the mid-year and final evaluation based on at least two formal observations. (See Certificated Evaluation Form-Appendix E)
- 10.2.5 Final Summary Evaluation A final summative evaluation and conference shall be held with the employee by the May date that is 30 days prior to the last day of school. This summative evaluation shall incorporate two observations and the Certificated Evaluation relative to the California Standards for the Teaching Profession (CSTP's). (See Final Summary Evaluation Form - Appendix F)
- 10.2.6 Innovating An area that practice exceeds standards. Maintains a high standard of personal integrity and commitment.
- 10.2.7 Integrating/Exemplary An area in which the practice exceeds standards.
- 10.2.8 Successful An area in which practice meets standards.

- 10.2.9 Beginning/Needs Improvement An area where the evaluatee needs to make growth as observed on a reoccurring basis. Examples of the problem and comments on ways to improve will accompany areas needing improving.
- 10.2.10 Unsuccessful An area that is below expected levels of performance and does not meet standards.
- 10.2.11 Remediation Remediation will take place when noted on the Final Summary Evaluation Form with an unsuccessful rating on one, or more of the CSTP's one through six, resulting in an overall rating of unsuccessful.
- 10.2.12 Working Days Days teachers are required to be on duty.

10.3 Performance Areas

Evaluation of employee competence is based on the California Standards for the Teaching Profession (CSTPS).

- 10.3.1 Engaging and Supporting All Students in Learning
- 10.3.2 Creating and Maintaining Effective Environments for Student Learning
- 10.3.3 Understanding and Organizing Subject matter for Student Learning
- 10.3.4 Planning Instruction and Designing Learning Experiences for All Students
- 10.3.5 Assessing Students for Learning
- 10.3.6 Developing as a Professional Educator
- 10.4 Evaluation Procedures
 - 10.4.1 Probationary employees will receive a minimum of two (2) formal written observations and an evaluation which culminates in a Final Summary Evaluation Report every year. Permanent employees will receive a minimum of two (2) written observation forms and an evaluation form which culminates in a Final Summary Evaluation every other year until year 10. Between years 10-15 with the district, the evaluation cycle may be every three (3) years for teachers whose previous two Final Summary Evaluations meet or exceed standards in all categories. After 15 years of employment in the District the evaluation cycle may be every five (5) years for teachers whose previous two Final Summary Evaluation meet or exceed standards in all categories. In order for any permanent employee to be on a three (3) or five (5) year evaluation cycle, the evaluator and the employee being evaluated must mutually agree to the extended evaluation cycle. The employee or the evaluator may withdraw consent at any time.

- 10.4.2 All unit members who will be formally evaluated that school year will be notified and informed of who the designated evaluator will be and shall be provided a copy of the Certificated Performance Evaluation Purpose and Timeline on or before October 1st.
- 10.4.3 Evaluators will individually meet with all evaluatees who are scheduled for an annual evaluation on or before October 30th to set goals and review the evaluation process.
- 10.4.4 Permanent evaluatees, who are to receive an annual evaluation, will receive their written evaluation (evaluation form) no later than thirty (30) days prior to the last school day.
- 10.4.5 All probationary evaluatees will receive an observation and follow-up conference prior to December 30th. First year probationary evaluatees will receive a Final Summary Evaluation no later than thirty (30) days prior to the last school day. Second year probationary evaluatees will receive a Final Summary Evaluation no later than March 1st.
- 10.4.6 The evaluation shall be based upon at least two (2) observations (10.4.1) and shall be followed by an evaluation conference. A conference regarding the completed evaluation form will be held between the evaluator and evaluatee within five (5) working days of the observation.
- 10.4.7 A copy of the Certificated Evaluation Form and Final Summary Evaluation will be placed in the teacher's permanent personnel file kept in the Cambrian District Office within ten (10) days of the signing date by the evaluatee. An evaluatee may attach a permanent written response to this evaluation.
- 10.5 Performance Improvement Plan (Permanent Employees)
 - 10.5.1 A Performance Improvement Plan (PIP) is intended to be a confidential and positive process designed to improve an employee's performance. Its intent is to assist the employee to be effective in all stated performance areas.
 - 10.5.2 A Performance Improvement Plan (PIP) shall be developed for any permanent employee who receives an overall rating of unsuccessful (see attached PIP form). However, a permanent employee may elect to waive a PIP and go directly to the remediation process described in Section 10.7. Said employee may elect to participate in the Peer Assistance and Review Program (PAR) pursuant to Article 10.13 of the Agreement.
 - 10.5.3 A Performance Improvement Plan (PIP) shall be developed and put into effect any time following a rating of unsuccessful on the written evaluation form. The employee must complete the plan within sixty (60) working days. The evaluator and evaluatee may agree to an extension.

- 10.5.4 Plans developed after May 15th and before the first student day of the next school year shall be completed before December 1st. The evaluator and evaluatee may agree to an extension.
- 10.5.5 Permanent employees who have elected to have a PIP may be referred for remediation if they did not satisfactorily respond to the PIP.
- 10.5.6 A PIP will be removed from the employee's file, at the employee's request, after the employee receives two (2) final evaluations, after the PIP, that do not contain any unsuccessful ratings.
- 10.6 Performance Improvement Plan (Probationary Employees)
 - 10.6.1 A Performance Improvement Plan (PIP) shall be developed for any probationary employee who receives a rating of unsuccessful overall on the Final Summary Evaluation during the first year (see attached PIP form). The PIP will cover the period from the beginning of the second year and end no later than March 1st of the second probationary year. Additionally, said employee may elect to participate in the Peer Assistance and Review program (PAR) pursuant to Article 10.13 of the Agreement.
 - 10.6.2 A Performance Improvement Plan (PIP) may also be developed and put into effect any time during the second probationary year following a written evaluation that includes a rating of unsuccessful overall. The plan shall be completed by March 1st of the second probationary year. Failure of probationary employees to satisfactorily respond to the PIP will result in a recommendation for termination.
 - 10.6.3 A PIP will be removed from the employee's file, at the employee's request, after the employee receives two (2) final evaluations, after the PIP, that do not contain an overall unsuccessful rating.
- 10.7 Remediation Permanent Employees

Remediation is intended to be a confidential and positive process designed to improve a permanent employee's performance. Its intent is to assist the employee to be effective in all stated performance areas.

NOTE: Remediation takes place when a unit member with permanent status receives a performance evaluation containing the words "overall unsuccessful evaluation" in the area designated by section 10.3 of the Agreement. Said employee shall also be referred to the Peer Assistance and Review Program (PAR) to Article 10.13 of the agreement.

Processes Preceding Remediation

10.7.1 The primary evaluator will identify areas, which are unsuccessful in an employee's performance. An evaluation form will be prepared and a copy given to the employee.

- 10.7.2 The evaluator will have worked with the employee in an effort to correct areas that have been judged unsuccessful.
- 10.7.3 The Superintendent will be advised that remediation is required and will be given a copy of all-pertinent evaluations and reports.
- 10.8 Selection of Remediation Team
 - 10.8.1 The Superintendent, with the evaluator, will advise the employee of the procedure to be followed, rights under the law, and the resources available.
 - 10.8.2 The Superintendent will meet with the employee and provide assistance in the selection of a Remediation Team.
 - 10.8.3 The Remediation Team will consist of three (3) people. The primary evaluator shall be a member of the team. The employee will select from a list provided by the district of three (3) administrators and one (1) certificated employee to be on the team.
 - 10.8.4 The Remediation Team will be selected within ten (10) teaching days from the date of the evaluation conference between the evaluator and the employee at which time remediation was determined to be required.
- 10.9 Remediation Process
 - 10.9.1 The Remediation Team members will review written documented evidence of the employee's less than effective performance, and will confer with the employee.
 - 10.9.2 The Remediation Team members will observe the employee's performance.
 - 10.9.3 The Remediation Team members will confer with the employee in order to develop strategies for assisting the employee. The Remediation Team will give specific written recommendations for improvement of the employee's performance to the employee.
 - 10.9.4 The Remediation Team members will work with the employee during the remediation period of sixty (60) days and will provide the employee with a written record of observations made and suggestions offered.

Observation reports, conference summaries, the Final Report and other pertinent documents will be placed in the employee's personnel file after a copy is given to the employee.

- 10.9.5 A mid-point conference will take place between the employee and the Remediation Team members. Release time may be provided for this conference and for other conferences or occasions when determined to be necessary by the Remediation Team.
- 10.9.6 The remediation process must be completed within sixty (60) teaching days from the date the team is selected, excluding the last two (2) weeks and first two (2) weeks of any school year.

10.10 Final Report

- 10.10.1 A Final Report will be submitted by the members of the Remediation Team and will be based upon all evidence collected during the remediation period. The employee, the evaluator, and the Superintendent will receive copies of the report. This report is separate and apart from any report generated pursuant to the Peer Assistance and Review Program (PAR).
- 10.10.2 The Final Report will state whether the employee has been either remediated or not remediated. A not remediated statement means that the employee does not perform to acceptable district standards.

10.11 District Action

- 10.11.1 The Superintendent will review the Final Report with the employee, the evaluator, and with the Remediation Team member.
- 10.11.2 The Superintendent will recommend appropriate action to be taken. Action may include, but not be limited to, the following:
 - 10.11.2.1 Completion of the current evaluation due to successful remediation
 - 10.11.2.2 Site change
 - 10.11.2.3 Subject to grade level change
 - 10.11.2.4 An additional remediation cycle
 - 10.11.2.5 Career counseling
 - 10.11.2.6 Termination
- 10.11.3 The Board of Trustees will make the final decision if termination processes are to be initiated.
- 10.11.4 An employee who remains within the District in the school year following remediation shall receive a minimum of two (2) written observations (observation form), a final evaluation report (evaluation form) to assess the employee's current level of effectiveness for that year, and shall return to the regular evaluation schedule the next year if performance meets standards. is satisfactory.

10.12 General

- 10.12.1 Materials in personnel files of employees are to be made available for the inspection of the person involved. Every employee shall have the right to inspect such materials upon request during non-teaching hours.
- 10.12.2 No certificated employees shall be held accountable for any aspect of the educational program over which they have no authority or ability to correct deficiencies.

ARTICLE 10: EVALUATION

- 10.12.3 The evaluator shall not base the evaluation of a certificated employee on any information which has not been collected through the direct observation of such employee, unless information received other than through direct observation is documented and discussed with the employee prior to any use in an evaluation.
- 10.13 Peer Assistance and review program (PAR)
 - 10.13.1 Purpose
 - 10.13.1.1 The Peer Assistance and Review Program (PAR) allows exemplary teachers to assist certain permanent and beginning teachers in the areas of subject matter knowledge, teaching strategies, and teaching methods.
 - 10.13.1.2 The extent of the Program's assistance and review depends on whether the participating teacher is a beginning teacher, a volunteer probationary or permanent teacher, or a permanent teacher who has received an overall unsuccessful evaluation in the areas of teaching methods and instruction. The Program's assistance shall be provided through Consulting Teachers as described in detail in Section 4.2 and 4.3 of this document. This assistance shall not involve the participation in nor the conducting of the annual evaluation of certificated unit members as set forth in Article 15 of the Agreement and Education Code 44660, et seq., except for making available to the evaluator the results of some unit members' participation in the Program.
 - 10.13.1.3 The Program resources shall be utilized in the following priority: first, for Participating Permanent Teachers with an overall unsuccessful summary evaluation; second, for Beginning Teachers; third, for Voluntary Permanent Participating Teachers and fourth, for other programs that the committee and the district may deem appropriate.
 - 10.13.2 Definitions for Purpose of this Document
 - 10.13.2.1 Classroom Teacher or Teacher

Any member of the certificated bargaining unit, who is covered by the Certificated evaluation, included in the Agreement.

10.13.2.2 Participating Teacher

A unit member who is a classroom teacher who either volunteers or is required by this agreement to participate in the program.

10.13.2.3 Consulting Teacher

A teacher meeting the requirements of subsection 10.13.4.2.1 who is selected by the Joint Committee to provide program assistance to a Participating Teacher.

10.13.2.4 Beginning Teacher

Any unit member having probationary or temporary status, or any district teaching intern participating in a program established according to Education Code Sections 44305, et seq. and 44325, et seq. This Peer Program is to be closely coordinated with other district programs for training and assistance to beginning teachers.

10.13.2.5 Voluntary Participating Teacher

A Voluntary Participating Teacher may be any teacher wanting to engage in a professional growth activity utilizing a Consulting Teacher's assistance.

10.13.2.6 Participating Teacher with an overall Unsuccessful Summary Evaluation or Referred Teacher

> A unit member with permanent status whose most recent performance evaluation contained the words 'overall unsuccessful evaluation" in the areas of subject matter, teaching strategies, or teaching methods and instruction, as specifically designated by section 10.3 of the Agreement. The evaluation must also say "referral to PAR".

10.13.2.7 Principal or Evaluating Administrator

The certificated administrator appointed to the district to evaluate a certificated teacher.

10.13.2.8 Joint Committee

The PAR Program will be administered by a committee consisting of five members, three certificated classroom teachers selected by the Cambrian District Teachers' Association (CDTA) and two administrators appointed by the District. Qualifications for the teacher representatives shall be the same as those for Consulting Teachers as set forth in Section 10.13.4.2.1. A Committee member's term shall be up to the discretion of the Committee.

10.13.3 PAR Program Outline

10.13.3.1 For Participating Teachers with an overall Unsuccessful Summary Evaluation

- 10.13.3.1.1 Any permanent teacher with an overall unsuccessful final summary evaluation in the areas listed in Section 10.13.2.6 must participate in the Program.
- 10.13.3.1.2 The Consulting Teacher's assistance and review shall focus on the specific areas recommended for improvement by the Participating Teacher's evaluator after the Participating Teacher receives the Unsuccessful Final Summary Evaluation. (See evaluation form attached.)
 - 10.13.3.1.2.1 These recommendations shall be written, aligned with student learning, clearly stated, and consistent with Education Code Section 44662. These recommendations shall be considered, as the performance goals required by Education Code Sections 44664(a) and 445500(b)(2).
 - 10.13.3.1.2.2 The Principal and the Consulting Teacher assigned to the Participating Teacher shall meet and discuss the recommended areas of improvement outlined by the Principal and the types of assistance that should be provided by the Consulting Teacher.
 - 10.13.3.1.2.3 The Consulting Teacher and the Participating Teacher shall meet to discuss the plan for assistance. After that meeting, the consulting teacher will provide the assistance set forth in Section 10.13.4.3, which shall also involve conducting multiple classroom observations of the Participating Teacher.
- 10.13.3.1.3 Before May 1 of each year, the Consulting Teacher shall complete a written report evaluating the teacher's participation in the Program consisting solely of: (1) a description of the assistance provided to the Participating Teacher; and (2) a description of the results of the assistance in the targeted areas. (See Form attached) This report shall be submitted to the Joint Committee, with a copy submitted to the Participating Teacher and the Evaluating Administrator.

- 10.13.3.1.4 The results of the teacher's participation in the Program shall be made available as part of the Participating Teacher's annual evaluation. The evaluating Principal shall have discretion as to whether and how to use the results in the annual evaluation.
- 10.13.3.1.5 After receiving the report, the Joint Committee shall determine whether the Participating Teacher will benefit from continued participation in the Program.
- 10.13.3.1.6 The teacher will continue participation in the Program until the Joint Committee determines the teacher no longer benefits from participation in the Program, or the teacher receives a meets standards evaluation, or the teacher is separated from the District. The District has the sole authority to determine whether the Participating Teacher has been able to demonstrate satisfactory improvement.
- 10.13.3.1.7 The Consulting Teacher shall conduct multiple classroom observations of each Participating Teacher.
- 10.13.3.1.8 The Consulting Teacher's report on participation in the Program, as defined in subsection 10.13.3.1.3 above, shall be made available to the District for placement in the Participating Teacher's personnel file if referenced by the evaluating administrator in the annual evaluation, or if the Participating Teacher requested that the report be placed in the file.
- 10.13.3.1.9 The Joint Committee will make an annual report to the Governing School Board and the Association regarding the Program's impact and improvements to be made in the Program. In addition, the Panel will submit reports to the Governing School Board regarding Program participants, forwarding only the names of the permanent teachers with an overall unsuccessful summary evaluation who, after sustained assistance, are unable to demonstrate satisfactory improvements.

10.13.3.2 PAR for Beginning Teachers

10.13.3.2.1 A Consulting Teacher will be assigned to provide assistance to one or more Beginning Teachers who wish to participate in the program.
- 10.13.3.2.2 Beginning Teacher participation in the Program is not legally mandated, therefore the Consulting Teacher nor the Joint Committee will make written reports regarding individual Beginning Teachers, nor forward to the Board the names of individual Beginning Teachers who participated in the Program.
- 10.13.3.2.3 The District may provide assistance to Beginning Teachers through other programs that the District deems appropriate.
- 10.13.3.3 PAR for Voluntary Participating Teachers
 - 10.13.3.3.1 Voluntary Participating Teachers are expected to be individuals who wish to grow and learn with assistance from a peer, or who may be seeking assistance due to a change in assignment or the institution of new curriculum.
 - 10.13.3.2. Voluntary Participating Teacher's participation in the Program is not legally mandated, therefore the Consulting Teacher nor the Joint Committee will make written reports regarding individual Voluntary Teachers, nor forward to the Board the names of individual Voluntary Teachers who participated in the Program.
 - 10.13.3.3.3 The District may provide assistance to Voluntary Participating Teachers through other programs that the District deems appropriate.

10.13.4 PAR for Governance and Program Structure

- 10.13.4.1 The Joint Committee
 - 10.13.4.1.1 The Joint Committee will make all decisions through majority vote in the areas of appointments, reports and recommendations to the Board of Education, and the program plan and budget. Four of the five Committee members will constitute a quorum for purposes of meeting and conducting business.
 - 10.13.4.1.2 The Joint Committee's primary responsibilities involve establishing the annual Program and budget, and selecting, assigning, and overseeing the Consulting Teachers. In addition, the Committee is responsible for:
 - Submitting to the Board of Education and the Association an annual report of the Program's impact.

In addition, the Committee will make a report to the Board of Education regarding Referred Participating Teachers including forwarding only the names of individuals who, after sustained assistance, are unable to demonstrate satisfactory improvement.

- Assigning and reassigning the Consulting Teachers.
- Reviewing Consulting Teachers' reports on Referred Participating Teachers with permanent status.
- Assessing the effectiveness of the Consulting Teachers in the role of Consulting Teacher.
- Coordinating with the District to provide training for Consulting Teachers, for Committee members, and, where appropriate, for Participating Teachers.
- Forwarding to the Personnel Office all records regarding the Program. These records shall be filed separately from the individual personnel records except as set forth in Section 10.13.3.1.8 in this document.
- Establishing internal operating procedures and regulations necessary to carry out the requirements of the Education Code and this document, including a procedure for selecting the Joint Committee's chairperson.
- 10.13.4.1.3 The Committee shall use the following procedure for establishing the annual Program plan and budget:
 - 10.13.4.1.3.1 By June 1 of each fiscal year, the Committee will establish a Program and budget for the succeeding year, which will include:
 - The estimated state revenues for the Program.
 - The estimated expenditures involving:
 - Projected number of Participating Teachers,

- Projected (full- and part-time) number of Consulting Teachers needed to service the projected need,
- Released time for the Committee, Consulting Teachers and Participating Teachers,
- Pay for Committee members and Consulting Teachers that is consistent with the pay parameters established by the negotiating parties, and
- Projected costs for training, administrative overhead, and, if necessary, legal and consulting assistance.
- 10.13.4.1.4 By July 15, the Program plan and budget will be submitted to the Association President and the Superintendent for approval. If both parties do not approve the plan and budget, they may be modified by mutual agreement. By September 1, if the parties cannot reach agreement to either approve the plan and budget or to amend them, then the plan and budget will be implemented as submitted by the Committee, subject to Board approval.

10.13.4.2 PAR for Consulting Teachers

- 10.13.4.2.1 Minimum qualifications for a Consulting Teacher:
 - A credentialed classroom teacher with permanent status and at least five years of recent teaching experience;
 - Demonstrates exemplary teaching ability as indicate by, among other things, effective communication skills, subject matter knowledge, knowledge and commitment to District curricular goals and standards, and mastery of a range of teaching strategies necessary to meet students' needs in different contexts;
 - Ability to work cooperatively and effectively with other teachers and administrators and demonstrates effective leadership skills. A Consulting Teacher may be a permanent certificated teacher from another district.

- 10.13.4.2.2 The District shall post consulting Teacher positions. Each applicant will be required to submit a complete application. All applications will be treated with confidentiality and will not be disclosed except as required by law. The Joint Committee will make the selection, which will be forwarded, to the Superintendent. The Committee's procedures for selecting Consulting Teachers shall include provisions for classroom observation of consulting candidates.
- 10.13.4.2.3 The Joint Committee will assign Consulting Teachers. Within the first six weeks of the regular school year, either the Consulting Teacher or the Participating Teacher may petition the Committee for an assignment change for good reasons. The Participating Teacher shall be allowed only one change per year
- 10.13.4.2.4 The Joint Committee will define a Consulting Teacher's term.
- 10.13.4.3 Consulting Teachers shall provide assistance to Participating Teachers in the areas of subject matter knowledge, teaching strategies, and teaching methods. This assistance may include, but not be limited to, the following activities:

perceived need(s).

- 10.13.4.3.1 Provide consultative assistance to improve in the specific areas targeted by the evaluating Principal or the District teaching standards.
 10.13.4.3.2 Meet with the Principal or designee regarding the area(s) of
- 10.13.4.3.3 Observe the Participating Teacher during periods of classroom instruction.
- 10.13.4.3.4 Allow the Participating Teacher to observe the Consulting Teacher or other selected teachers.
- 10.13.4.3.5 Attend specific training in specified teaching techniques or in designated subject matter.
- 10.13.4.3.6 Demonstrate good practices to the Participating Teacher.
- 10.13.4.3.7 Maintain appropriate records of each Participating Teacher's activities.

10.13.5 Other Provisions

- 10.13.5.1 Functions performed by unit members under this document shall not constitute either management or supervisory functions as defined by Government Code Section 3540.1(g) and (m). Any who gain such a position shall no longer be eligible to serve on joint committee or as a Consulting Teacher
- 10.13.5.2 Unit members who perform functions as Consulting Teachers or Joint Committee members under this document shall have the same protection from liability and access to appropriate defense as other public school employees pursuant to Division 3.6 (commencing with Section 810) of Title 1 of the California Government Code.

10.13.5.3 Records

All documents and information relating to the participation in this Program will be regarded as a personnel matter and subject to the personnel record exemption of the California Public Records Act (Government Code Section 6250, et seq.). The annual evaluation of the Program's impact, excluding any information on identifiable individuals, shall be subject to disclosure under the Public Records Act.

- 10.13.5.4 All parts of the selection process of Consulting Teachers will be treated as confidential and will not be disclosed except as required by law.
- 10.13.5.5 All the documents for the personnel office will file the program separately from the individual personnel records, except as set forth in 10.13.3.1.8 above.



Certificated Performance Evaluation Purpose and Timeline

Purpose of Evaluation Process:

The Cambrian School District's and CDTA's intent is to utilize a comprehensive system of employee performance evaluation to

- continually improve teaching effectiveness and student learning district wide;
- clearly define performance standards for all teachers in the District;
- promote productive dialog between professional educators concerning teacher performance as mandated by CA Education Code 44662, and as described in the California Standards for the Teaching Profession;
- provide teachers with specific feedback regarding their strengths, ways to enhance their performance and/or areas for improvement;
- identify and recognize exemplary teaching practices

Evaluation Timeline:

By first student school day	Evaluator will meet with evaluatees to review the evaluation process and procedures.
By September 30 (Probationary/Temporary)	Evaluator will meet individually with evaluatee to set goals for the year and discuss evaluation issues.
By October 30 (Permanent Teachers)	Evaluator will meet individually with each teacher/evaluatee who is scheduled for an annual evaluation to set goals for the year and discuss evaluation issues.
By December 15 (Probationary/Temporary)	First formal classroom observation evaluation form received by evaluatee.
By March 1 (2 nd year Probationary)	Second formal classroom observation and summary evaluation form received by 2 nd year probationary teachers.
By the May date that is 30 days prior to the last day of school (1 st year Probationary and Permanent Teachers)	Final formal classroom observation form and summary evaluation form received by 1 st year Probationary, and Permanent teachers scheduled for their annual review in current year.

Evaluation Elements:

A minimum of two formal classroom observations will be conducted for each summary evaluation. A formal observation consists of the following elements:

- 1. A pre-conference between evaluator and evaluatee concerning the lesson to be observed.
- 2. Formal classroom observation (a minimum of 30 minutes in length).
- 3. Post-observation conference re: the lesson's effectiveness, observation data, and possible next steps.
- 4. Summative evaluation conference incorporating two formal classroom observations and teacher performance relative to CA Education Code Section 44662.

A final summative evaluation conference shall be held incorporating two formal classroom observations and teacher performance relative to CA Education Code Section 44662.

SEE APPENDIX

Individual Professional Goals (Appendix "A") California Standards for the Teaching Profession (Appendix "B") The Developmental Continuum of Teachers' Abilities (Appendix "C") Certificated Observation Summary Form (Appendix "D") Certificated Evaluation Form (Appendix "E") Final Summary Evaluation Form (Appendix "F") Certificated Performance Improvement Plan (PIP) (Appendix "G")

ARTICLE 10: EVALUATION

ARTICLE 11: Association and Teacher Rights

11.1 Use of Building and Machines

The Association and its representatives shall have the right to make use of school equipment, buildings and facilities at all reasonable hours except when equipment, buildings and facilities have been previously committed to use. Such equipment shall include computers, copiers, printers, fax machines, and all types of audio-visual equipment when such equipment is not otherwise in use.

11.1.1 Keys for special rooms used by unit members other than the designated classrooms shall be available in the office on a checkout basis. These may include the library, multi-purpose room, motor skills lab, etc.

11.2 Association Channels

The Association shall have the right to post official notices of activities and matters of Association concern on Association bulletin boards, at least one (1) of which shall be provided in the teachers' lounge area. The Association may use the District mail service and teacher mailboxes for communications to teachers. All information of general use shall be forwarded to the Superintendent.

11.3 Association Business

Authorized representatives of the Association shall be permitted to transact official Association business on school property at reasonable times, excluding assigned teaching time.

11.4 Association Day

The District shall recognize the first and third Thursday of every month as Association Days. During TK-5 conferences the Association shall have the flexibility to adjust Association Thursdays so as not to conflict with conference days.

- 11.4.1 In the event of a conflict, the Management shall request the permission of the Association to schedule a meeting on Association Thursdays after school.
- 11.4.2 No teacher will be required to attend any District or school site meeting on any Thursday when an Association activity has been scheduled. The association agrees to submit activity dates for each monthly District calendar. In the event an emergency meeting must be called after the monthly calendar has been published, the Association shall have priority.

11.5 Non-Discrimination

There shall be no discrimination because of the race, age, gender, religious creed, color, national origin, ancestry, physical disability, mental disability, medical condition, marital status, sexual orientation of any person, or to bar or to discharge the person from employment or from a training program leading to employment, or to discriminate against the person in compensation or in terms, conditions, or privileges of employment.

11.6 Continued Rights

Nothing contained herein shall be construed to restrict or deny to unit members rights they may have under any other law, including constitutional protections of freedom of expression, or to permit administrative transfers for no reason other than the exercise of constitutionally protected rights. Unit members shall exercise such rights in a professional manner within the context of an elementary and middle school educational setting.

11.7 Academic Freedom

Academic freedom shall be guaranteed to unit members in the study, investigation, presentation, and interpretation of facts and ideas concerning man, human society, the physical and biological world, and other branches of learning subject to accepted standards of professional responsibility with due regard to maturity level of the student, district rules and policies, and the laws of the State of California.

11.8 Recording Devices

In accordance with the Education Code, no mechanical or electrical devices will be installed or used in any classroom or brought in on a temporary basis by means of which any management employee would be able to listen to or record procedures in the class without the knowledge and consent of the teacher involved.

11.9 Personal Life

The Employer is not concerned with the personal life of any member of the unit unless it prevents the member from performing the member's assigned duties. The employee is entitled to full constitutional rights of citizenship and the members' religious or political activities are not grounds for discipline or discrimination with respect to the member's professional employment as long as s/he does not violate any district policy, state or federal laws.

11.10 Release Time

No unit member representing the Association shall suffer loss of pay while conducting Association business during working hours. In previously agreed upon situations the Employer will agree to arrange release time without loss of pay for members conducting business or performing tasks of mutual concern. The Employer may honor one (1) request for paid release time made by the Association per week. The Employer may honor other requests for release time with compensation paid by the Association, never to be more than the cost of the substitute's pay.

11.11 Application Forms

Teacher application forms and oral interview procedures shall not refer to membership in or preference for employee organizations.

11.12 Board Agenda Material

The same public back-up material i.e., information, reports, etc. that is given to the Board members shall be given to the Association's Designee. If there is an exception, then an explanation of the omission(s) will be communicated to the Association's President or designee.

11.13 Physical Examinations

The District shall send notices of need for TB examinations. These examinations will not be required by those who have tested positive per state law. The District will pay all costs of the examination provided the examination takes place at the establishment designated by the District and that the proper procedures are followed as indicated in the letter of notification. Refer to Education Code Section 49406.

11.14 Information Requests

The Association will receive public information concerning the affairs of the District when reasonable requests are made of the District by the Association. Information means information that is public or will be made available to the public.

11.15 Association Leaves

The Association's full-time officers and staff who are employed by the Board shall be given an unpaid leave of absence upon request. The District will comply with the regulations contained in Education Code 44987.

11.16 Reimbursement

The District will reimburse the unit member the costs of replacing or repairing clothing or property of the unit member, such as eyeglasses, dentures, hearing aids or watches, when the damage to the article was done while the teacher was on the job either at school or on a field trip. When any such property is damaged a fair value will be agreed to by the unit member and the Superintendent. In any event, the amount will not exceed two hundred fifty (\$250.00) dollars.

11.17 Pay Day

If a regular pay day during the school term falls on a day when school is not in session, employees shall receive their checks on the last workday of the pay period as defined by the County. During the summer, members of the unit may have checks deposited in a bank or mailed.

11.18 Rights to Materials

- 11.17.1 A copyright or patents on materials or creative development, based on an employee's own ideas may be sought by unit member(s) without restrictions by the District. That copyright or patent shall be in the unit member's name only and without obligation to the District.
- 11.17.2 At the request of a member or group of members, the employee may release its copyright or patent right.
- 11.17.3 Copyright or patent by district in its own name: Where the creative development was accomplished by a district employee, or a group of district employees, under district assignment and administrative supervision, and the cost of the development was borne by the District, the District may apply for a copyright or patent in its name for such writing or thing.
- 11.17.4 At the request of a member or group of members, the employer may release its copyright and/or patent right.

11.19 Consulting Procedure

- 11.19.1 The Association will have consultation rights in matters relating to:
 - 11.19.1.1 Definition of educational objectives
 - 11.19.1.2 Determination of course content and curriculum
 - 11.19.1.3 Selection of textbooks
 - 11.19.1.4 In-service or staff development
- 11.19.2 In matters relating to consultation, the Association will contact the District Superintendent or designee. The association President has been selected as the Association's designee for consulting matters. It is further understood that either the Association or the District may initiate a consulting session.
- 11.20 In-Service or Staff Development
 - 11.20.1 If approved by the District, unit members who participate in in-service or staff development programs shall receive district-paid release time if appropriate, and expense reimbursement.

11.20.2 See Article 29, Credential Renewal Requirement

- 11.21 Individual Teacher Proposals to District Committees
 - 11.21.1 Any unit member who individually submits a proposal to a district committee shall be notified of and invited to attend the meeting of the committee to which s/he has submitted the proposal. The unit member shall be allowed to speak to the issue before any final decision is made regarding the proposal. The committee shall have the right to discuss the proposal prior to hearing the unit member.
- 11.22 Outdoor Education
 - 11.22.1 If the remaining children of the combination 4th/5th grade or regular 5th grade exceed twelve (12), the District shall supply a substitute teacher.
 - 11.22.2 If the number of remaining 4th or 5th graders from 4/5th combo does not exceed twelve (12), and these children are placed in other classrooms for "camp" week, those receiving teacher(s) shall receive \$10.00 per day per student for each student received regardless of class size.
 - 11.22.3 If a unit member is unable to meet the Outdoor Education requirement of being on duty on a twenty-four (24) hour basis, a replacement shall be provided. In order to have a replacement, the unit member shall give a thirty (30) day notice, except in the case of emergency. Unit members shall be notified of their outdoor education responsibility by the site administrator when 5th grade assignment is confirmed.
 - 11.22.4 The District agrees to provide one (1) day of comp time or pay in kind for those teachers who are on duty at the camp for more than the regular school day.
- 11.23 Personnel File
 - 11.23.1 Unit members, upon request, may petition the Superintendent and request that specific material be removed from their personnel file.

11.24 Instructional Equipment

11.24.1 Unit members will notify management of any equipment that is not in good working order. Management will submit a repair order to the appropriate facility for correction of the defect(s).

ARTICLE 12: Shared Assignments

12.1 Approval

- 12.1.1 Participation in the Shared Assignment Program shall be limited to tenured certificated staff.
 - 12.1.1.1 Certificated staff participating in the shared assignment program will be deemed to be placed on "shared assignment leave" for the duration of the shared assignment.
- 12.1.2 All shared assignment proposals must have the approval of the principal as a prerequisite for consideration by the Superintendent. If the principal denies approval, the team making the proposal shall be given a written explanation and be provided with the opportunity to rewrite and resubmit the proposal.
 - 12.1.2.1 The Superintendent shall review and act upon all proposals.

12.2 Proposal

The principal, the affected certificated employees, and the Superintendent must mutually agree upon shared assignment proposals.

- 12.2.1 The shared assignment proposal must be submitted in writing to the principal by the second Friday in March. If the principal denies the proposal, the principal shall give the team making the proposal a written explanation within five (5) working days. The team may resubmit a proposal by the fourth Friday in March. By the first Friday in April, the principal must notify the team if the proposal has been approved or denied.
- 12.2.2 A written request to share a contract must be submitted to the Superintendent for approval by the Board of Trustees.
- 12.2.3 The proposal may include, at the discretion of the principal, the following components where applicable:
 - 12.2.3.1 The instructional design of the program, instructional approaches, and basic materials (i.e. reading texts) are to be specified for each curricular area.
 - 12.2.3.2 The specific work site of the shared assignment.
 - 12.2.3.3 Individual work calendars showing the specific days and times each participant will work for the entire year. (Use the prior year's calendar as a sample if the new calendar has not been adopted.

- 12.2.3.4 Designated times for participants to meet with each other, with fellow teachers or with other employees (e.g. support staff) to confer about student progress, to diagnose student needs and establish working relationships.
- 12.2.3.5 Attendance at faculty and/or departmental meetings.
- 12.2.3.6 A plan for parent teacher conferences and completion of written Pupil Progress Reports.
- 12.2.3.7 A plan to ensure consistent classroom management. Consistent classroom management includes:

12.2.3.7.1	Behavior and discipline standards.
12.2.3.7.2	Methods by which classroom assignments will be given, collected, and evaluated.
12.2.3.7.3	Methods by which students' progress will be monitored and recorded.
12.2.3.7.4	Methods by which teachers communicate daily information about students.
12.2.3.7.5	Provisions for communicating with parents and appropriate school personnel.

12.3 Shared Duties and Responsibilities

It is understood that all employees participating in a shared assignment will perform those duties and responsibilities routinely assigned to employee within a school or department which include and are not limited to the following:

- 12.3.1 With exception of teachers sharing a semester assignment both teachers will be on duty during all pre-school orientation days, "Back-to-School" and "Open House Nights", and Fall Parent Conference Days on the same basis as full-time employees. Either or both employees as determined by need will conduct spring conferences.
- 12.3.2 Attend faculty or department meetings as scheduled on the respective "on-duty days", and required in-service meetings unless otherwise directed by the principal or the superintendent. Responsibility for communication of information disseminated in a meeting rests with both employees.
- 12.3.3 Non-teaching duties and responsibilities are to be shared proportionally between the participating employees.

12.3.4 Both teachers should agree upon retention recommendations. Parent conferences will be jointly conducted or with principal approval, the absent partner will present appropriate backup information for the conference.

12.4 Salary Benefits

- 12.4.1 Salary shall be prorated at a percentage that the participant's assignment is related to a full time assignment.
- 12.4.2 Participants in a shared contract will receive one (1) year of credit toward advancement on a salary schedule for every two (2) years of employment in a shared assignment as long as the two years equal at least 75%.

12.5 Fringe Benefits

- 12.5.1 Health and welfare benefits, leave benefits, and STRS contributions shall be prorated at a percentage that the participant's assignment is related to a full-time assignment.
- 12.5.2 Each participating employee may maintain full health and welfare benefits by paying any additional premium quarterly in advance.
- 12.6 Requests to Return to Full Time Assignment

An employee who, immediately prior to accepting a shared assignment, was a full time employee shall have the right to return to a full time certificated position at the beginning of the following school year.

- 12.6.1 If, due to declining enrollment or to the reduction of services, the employee's previously held position is no longer available, then the employee shall be assigned to a position in accordance with appropriate provisions of Article 8 of the Cambrian District Teachers Association Agreement.
- 12.6.2 This Shared Assignment Program does not preclude an employee from receiving a layoff notice under California Education Code Section 44955.
- 12.7 Number of Shared Contracts

The number of shared assignments, with the exception of shared semester assignments, will be limited to one (1) per school. The Superintendent, or designee, may at the Superintendent's discretion increase this limit upon request.

12.8 Duration of Shared Assignment Program

Shared assignments shall be approved for one (1) year. Thereafter the shared assignment may be renewed annually with the approval of the principal/program manager, Assistant Superintendent or designee, and the Superintendent.

12.9 Substituting

- 12.9.1 When one member of a shared assignment team is absent for any reason, the remaining team member is encouraged to take over the period of absence.
- 12.9.2 Changes in the individual work calendar, other than illness, shall be approved by the principal and limited to five (5) such days for each member of the team.

12.10 STRS Contribution

Employees on shared assignments will contribute to the State Teacher Retirement System and will receive credit for the percentage of the year of service toward retirement. The District will continue its contributions at the prorated basis.

12.11 Tenure

Shared contract status shall not constitute a break in service.

12.12 Time Sharing

- 12.12.1 Teachers may share an assignment at the 6-7-8 grade levels if the proposed assignment is compatible with scheduling requirements and ensures consistency of the instructional program.
- 12.12.2 All unit members grades preschool-5, may share time equally, utilizing one (1) of the following plans:
 - 12.12.2.1 One (1) semester each teacher
 - 12.12.2.2 Two and one half (2 ¹/₂) days each week each teacher
 - 12.12.2.3 Sharing each day (¹/₂ day each teacher)
 - 12.12.2.4 Alternating days of the week, e.g. Monday-Wednesday-Friday one (1) week and Tuesday-Thursday the following week
 - 12.12.2.5 And other configured programs approved by the Superintendent, or designee
- 12.12.3 Time sharing plans for certificated staff other than classroom teachers must be individually tailored to the needs of the position and approved in accordance with the provisions of this program.

12.13 Workers' Compensation

Workers' Compensation benefits shall be paid in accordance with existing law.

12.14 General Provisions

- 12.14.1 Both participants will assume full responsibility for the assignment including responsibility for students. Parent-teacher conferences and written Pupil Progress Reports to parents will be the responsibility of the shared assignment team.
- 12.15 Dissolution of Shared Assignment/Reduction in Force
 - 12.15.1 Upon the dissolution of a shared assignment which has been in effect for two (2) school years or more, the resident teacher retains the right to remain at the host school. The other member of the shared assignment shall be assigned subject to Article 8.3 of this contract.
 - 12.15.2 In the case of a reduction in staff which requires the elimination of positions at individual schools, the following procedure shall apply: If both parties to the shared assignment were residents of the school at which the reduction is occurring prior to the creation of the shared assignment, their eligibility for being displaced shall be on the basis of their individual seniority.

ARTICLE 13: Part-Time Employees

- 13.1 For the purpose of this Article a part-time employee is defined as a credentialed employee who teaches a class, or classes, less than full time. Substitute teachers are not considered part-time employees under this Article. Extracurricular clubs or activities are not classified as a "class" under this Article.
 - 13.1.1 Part-time may consist of a part of a year, part of a week, or part of a day.
- 13.2 The salary of a part-time employee will be pro-rated based on the certificated salary schedule. The rate of pay shall be one-sixth (1/6) of the amount the teacher would receive on the salary schedule if they were employed as a full time employee. The pro-ration shall be based on the actual time employed. For example:
 - 13.2.1 If a part-time teacher was hired to teach at Ida Price School for one (1) period a day for the entire school year, that teacher would receive one-sixth (1/6) of whatever the teacher would receive if the teacher was placed on the teacher's salary schedule as a full time teacher.
 - 13.2.2 In the event a part-time teacher is hired at the K-5 level, the equivalent to one (1) period at Ida Price School shall be used to determine one-sixth $\binom{1}{6}$ of a day.
- 13.3 Unit members who are full time employees may apply to teach an additional class or classes before and/or after the regular school day.
- 13.4 Part-time openings shall be posted on the faculty bulletin board at each school site for a period of not less than five (5) working days prior to filling. The District will give first consideration to bargaining unit applicants prior to outside applicants.
- 13.5 Part-time teachers whose employment is equivalent to three-sixths (³/₆) of the school year (3 periods per day) are eligible for pro-rated fringe and sick leave benefits, provided they do not receive benefits as a full-time employee of the Cambrian District.
- 13.6 Advancement on the salary schedule will be allocated at a pro-rated basis for all employees not currently employed as a full time employee.
- 13.7 Extra-curricular and other duties will be assigned on a pro-rated basis by the building principal.
- 13.8 Part-time employees will not be hired to replace current full-time employees.

ARTICLE 14: Retirement Benefits

Retirement Benefits for Certificated Employees

14.1 Full-time Employment - Retirement Benefits

The unit member may elect to participate in the School District's Supplemental Plan (40-40 Plan) with the Variable Annuity Life Insurance Company.

Eligibility requirements for entry into this plan are:

- 14.1.1 The employee must be twenty-one (21) years of age.
- 14.1.2 The employee must have completed one (1) year of service.
- 14.1.3 The employee must work a minimum of one thousand (1000) hours per year.
- 14.2 Part-Time Employment Full Retirement Benefits

The unit members will be allowed to reduce their workload from full-time to part-time duties, thereby permitting the part-time certificated employees to have retirement benefits based on full-time employment provided:

- 1. A qualified teacher is found to share a contract.
- 2. The unit member and the teacher sharing the contract have come to an agreement on the terms of the sharing.
- 3. The dates and times of the agreement do not alter the educational program the students would have received had there been no shared contract.

In the event three (3) or more of these agreements are in effect in any school year, subsequent requests may not be granted if the total amount of money expended on the shared contract exceeds the amount of money spent if no shared contract were granted. In the event the District cannot grant all requests, requests will be granted in the order received

- 14.3 The employee and the unit member will make the contribution required of full-time employees to the State Teachers Retirement System.
 - 14.3.1 This Section complying with Education Code 22724 shall be applicable only to members who have met the criteria provided in Education Code 44922 and are not older than sixty-five (65) years and is limited to a period of five (5) years of such part-time status.
 - 14.3.2 The unit member must have reached the age of fifty-five (55) before the beginning of the school year or term in which the reduction of workload starts.

- 14.3.3 The unit member must have been employed full-time in positions requiring certification for at least ten (10) years of which the immediately preceding five (5) years were full-time employment. Any unexcused absences would constitute a break in service and would nullify terms of full-time provision of Education Code 44922 (b).
- 14.3.4 The option of part-time employment may be exercised only at the request of the unit member and can be revoked only with the mutual consent of the employer and unit member provided the same three (3) conditions enumerated in 14.2 are met.
- 14.3.5 The unit member shall be paid a salary which is the pro-rate share of the salary the unit member would be earning had the unit member not elected to exercise the option of part-time employment, but shall retain all other rights and benefits for which the unit member makes the payments that would be required if the unit member remained in full-time employment. If the assignment is for one (1) semester, salary and retirement payments shall be on a monthly basis for ten (10) months.
- 14.3.6 The unit member shall retain all rights and fringe benefits. The member shall also receive one (1) full year's credit toward placement on the Salary Schedule for the year of the reduced workload.
- 14.3.7 The minimum part-time employment shall be the equivalent of one-half (1/2) of the number of days of service required by the unit member's contract of employment during the unit member's final year of service in a full-time position. This part-time teaching arrangement can be of three (3) types:
 - 14.3.7.1 Part-time all year during the regular school term.
 - 14.3.7.2 Full-time during one (1) semester with the other semester off.
 - 14.3.7.3 Subject offerings comparable to a half-time schedule at the sixth, seventh and eighth grade level if such an assignment is consistent with scheduling and the instructional program.
- 14.3.8 STRS regulations shall be followed conclusively.
- 14.3.9 Sick leave shall vary directly to the proportion of full-time employment.
- 14.3.10 Retirement credit is not earned until the end of the full school term. Participants who terminate prior to this will receive retirement credit based on the salary actually paid in the proportion that it relates to the annual salary that would have been paid had employment continued.
- 14.3.11 Retirement contributions for service not credited because of termination of contract or agreement, by resignation, dismissal or retirement will be returned to the unit member or in case of death, the beneficiary.

- 14.3.12 When two (2) or more applications for reduced teaching service are received on the same day and cannot both be accommodated, the original order of employment which determined seniority rights shall determine priority rights to the part-time position.
- 14.3.13 All rights mandated by law and additional benefits, which may be granted by the employer to its certificated unit members, shall be applicable to any and all such unit members who are on contract for reduced teaching service.
- 14.3.14 In all cases, the scheduling of part-time employment shall be mutually agreed upon by the employer and the unit member. The District shall give written confirmation of the agreement to the participants stating benefits and ending dates of employment.

ARTICLE 15: Contractual Service

- 15.1 The District may enter into an agreement with unit members desirous of entering the Contractual Service program. The following conditions must be met:
 - 15.1.1 The Service must be purely voluntary.
 - 15.1.2 The unit member must resign from the District.
- 15.2 Unit members opting and qualifying for this service shall receive annual contracts subject to satisfactory performance as determined by evaluation.
- 15.3 The participant shall become an independent contractor. Independent contractor services rendered are services that are special and unique and cannot be performed by the unit members of the District.
 - 15.3.1 The independent contractor shall serve the number of days per year as may be mutually agreed upon.
 - 15.3.2 The independent contractor(s) is (are) free to enter into contractual arrangements with other agencies, private and public.
 - 15.3.3 The independent contractor shall have his specific tasks mutually agreed upon by him/her or Superintendent and/or designee.
 - 15.3.4 The District will not direct the independent contractor's activities in their pursuit of the result required by the District.
 - 15.3.5 Some of the tasks to be performed by the independent contractor may be:
 - 15.3.5.1 Participate in the development of progressive and/or advanced demonstration teaching methods.
 - 15.3.5.2 Working on and supervising progressive and advanced staff development and in-service programs.
 - 15.3.5.3 Supervision over designated testing programs.
 - 15.3.5.4 Coordination and/or supervision in the compiling of test data.
 - 15.3.5.5 Other unique services that would benefit the District.
- 15.4 The compensation for the contracted services is negotiable between the independent contractor and the Board. It is anticipated the compensation shall be in the range of the contractor's daily rate at the time of retirement.
 - 15.4.1 The independent contractor must obtain their own Workers' Compensation Insurance.

- 15.5 The unit member contractor or participant is not entitled to sick leave, vacation benefits, health and welfare benefits, or the grievance procedure as the District's regular employees.
- 15.6 Applications for participation in this program must be made to the Superintendent in writing ninety (90) calendar days prior to the effective date of resignation.
- 15.7 As independent contractors, they will be responsible for their own Social Security.

ARTICLE 16: Teacher Safety

16.1 Pursuant to Education Code section 48910 a unit member may suspend, for good cause, any pupil from the unit member's class for the day of the suspension and the day following. The unit member shall immediately report the suspension to the principal of the school and send the pupil to the principal for appropriate action. As soon as possible, the teacher shall ask the parent or guardian of the pupil to attend a parent-teacher conference regarding the suspension. A school administrator shall attend the conference if the teacher, parent, or guardian so requests. The pupil shall not be returned to the class from which he was suspended, during the period of the suspension, without the concurrence of the teacher of the class and the principal.

The provisions of Education Code section 48900, et seq., shall apply to the grounds and processes for administrator initiated suspensions and expulsions. A unit member may request a conference with the appropriate administrator to discuss the outcome of any teacher initiated suspension of the teacher's student(s) pursuant to 16.1 above.

- 16.2 A copy of the District's Discipline Policy shall be available to all unit members prior to the opening day of school.
- 16.3 Unit members shall immediately report threats of assault or cases of assault and/or battery suffered by unit members in connection with their employment to the principal or designee who shall take appropriate action, reporting the incident to the police. The Superintendent shall receive such notification.
- 16.4 The provisions of this Article pertain to related duties that involve students.
- 16.5 Neither the District nor the unit member shall knowingly violate the provisions of the California Occupational Health and Safety Act or the California Fire Code.
- 16.6 Unit members shall not be required to work under unsafe or hazardous conditions as so declared by competent authority. Said unsafe and hazardous conditions would endanger the health, safety, or well-being of the unit member.
- 16.7 The District shall provide and maintain a two-way public address communications system in each room so that unit members can make immediate contact with the office when the need arises, as well as to provide a means whereby the teacher can be contacted from the office.

ARTICLE 17: Leaves

- 17.1 Sick Leave
 - 17.1.1 Each unit member shall be allowed one (1) sick leave day of absence due to illness or accident, to a member or family member, for each school month employed, not to exceed ten (10) days for any school year. Sick leave not used will be accumulated by the employee. There shall be no limitations placed upon accumulation of sick leave days.
 - 17.1.1.1 Unit members may use sick leave to care for sick members of their family, (due to illness, injury or surgery).
 - 17.1.2 After five (5) consecutive days of absence, a unit member may be required to provide a Doctor's verification of illness or injury.
 - 17.1.3 After ten (10) or more days of absence in one school year, a unit member may be required to provide a Doctor's verification of illness or injury.
 - 17.1.4 The Superintendent may also require a verification of the extent of the disability through a physical examination of the employee by a physician approved by the District.
- 17.2 Prior to each absence, the day and the reason for the absence shall be recorded in the online reporting system. Frontline Absence Management Link
- 17.3 Differential Leave
 - 17.3.1 After all sick leave of the unit member has been used and additional long term absence is necessary for the same illness or injury, the unit member shall receive the difference between their own salary and the amount paid a substitute at the current Certificated Substitute Salary Schedule, or would have been paid a substitute if one had been hired, up to a total of five (5) school months. If the school year terminates before the five (5) month period is exhausted, the unit member may take the remaining balance in a subsequent school year.
- 17.4 Personal Necessity Leave

Unit members in collaboration with the district recognize the importance of communicating the need for absence as early as possible in order to best support students.

- 17.4.1 A unit member may elect to use up to 10 days of accumulated sick leave for reasons of personal necessity leave. Personal necessity leave includes, but is not limited to:
 - 17.4.1.1 Accident involving the unit member or property of the unit member or the person or property of a member of their family.

- 17.4.1.2 Death of a member of the family. Leave herein granted shall be exclusive of any leave granted under bereavement leave and shall in no way reduce the amount of bereavement leave to which the unit member is otherwise entitled.
- 17.4.1.3 Appearance in court as a litigant or as a witness under official orders not brought about by the connivance or misconduct of the unit member. The unit member who is subpoenaed should ask for the subpoena fee and mileage. The subpoena fee shall be turned over to the District.
- 17.4.1.4 Funerals for individuals other than the immediate family.
- 17.4.1.5 Graduations or weddings in the immediate family.
- 17.4.1.6 Emergency home or vehicle repairs.
- 17.4.1.7 Unit members may take partial days, if the principal determines class coverage is available, to attend school functions of a unit member's child.
- 17.4.1.8 Of the allotted ten (10) days of sick leave per school year, unit members may take four (4) of those ten (10) days per school year as "PN-II" leave. No more than two of these days may be used consecutively. No site administrator is to require a unit member to explain verbally or in writing how a unit member utilizes their PN-II leave. When possible, the unit member will precede the use of PN-II leave with notice to the site administrator. These days may not be used on non-student-attendancestaff-work days, or immediately before or after holiday recesses, or during the first and last ten (10) days of the work year.
- 17.4.2 Use of personal necessity days for reasons other than those set forth in 17.4.1.1 through 17.4.1.7, shall be with prior administrative approval from the personnel services department. In order for a unit member's request to be thoughtfully considered, the unit member must submit it at least 15 working days in advance. Certificated Absence Form Link
- 17.4.3 Personal Leave with Differential Pay: Unit members may be granted two (2) days of differential pay per year in the event that all PN days have been exhausted. Differential pay is defined as the difference between the substitute daily rate and the unit member's daily rate. Such differential pay days may not be accumulated. Requests for differential pay must be submitted to the Superintendent for approval at least one week in advance of the request.

17.5 Judicial Leave

17.5.1 Unit members will be provided leave for regularly called jury duty or to appear as a witness in court, other than as a litigant, for reasons not brought about through the

connivance or misconduct of the unit member. The unit member shall submit a written request for an approved absence no less than ten (10) days prior to the beginning date as a witness.

- 17.5.2 Unit members who are on "Telephone Alert" shall notify the Principal of that circumstance and continue regular duties. If called for jury duty the unit member shall immediately notify the office of the school and a substitute shall be provided. Upon return, unit members shall submit a copy of proof of appearance with their Certificated Absence Report/Request for Leave form.
- 17.5.3 The unit member, while serving jury duty, will receive pay in the amount of the difference between the unit member's regular earnings and any amount received for jury duty except mileage.
- 17.6 Active Reserve Participation and Military Leaves
 - 17.6.1 These leaves shall be granted in accordance of the provisions of the appropriate code sections of the California Code. (Reference: Education Code Section 13530 to 13552; Mil. & Vet. Code 389.295.4)

17.7 Bereavement Leave

- 17.7.1 A unit member shall be granted a leave of absence not to exceed 5 days on account of the death of a family member. [Refer to 17.4.1.2.]
- 17.7.2 Such leave shall be with full pay, and such leave shall not be deducted from any leave provided by law or by the District.
- 17.7.3 If additional absence is required for such purpose, the District may grant additional absence.
- 17.7.4 The immediate family in this section is the same as defined in 17.1.1.1.

17.8 Political Activity Leave

- 17.8.1 A unit member seeking an extended leave of absence for campaigning or office holding shall apply for such leave in writing.
- 17.8.2 Leave of absence shall be granted for a definite period of campaigning. If the candidate is not elected, they shall return to their position within ten (10) days.
- 17.8.3 Leave granted for the period of holding political office, because of the wide variance of the demands on time, shall be arranged on an individual basis.
- 17.8.4 Leave of absence without pay for political activities will be granted upon proper request and mutual agreement.

- 17.8.5 Such persons, while on leave, may be employed by the District to perform part-time service for such compensation as may be mutually agreed upon.
- 17.9 Association Leave
 - 17.9.1 Association representatives will be given days of paid leave in accordance with Article 11.10 and 11.15 of this Agreement.
- 17.10 Professional Growth and Professional Activity Leave
 - 17.10.1 Leave may be granted at the discretion of the Superintendent for attendance at:
 - 17.10.1.1 Distinctly professional meetings of educational groups at which the District must be represented.
 - 17.10.1.2 In-service training, classroom visitations, or similar events which are deemed of sufficient value for the District to authorize an employee or employees to attend.
 - 17.10.1.3 Travel expenses may also be allowed for the purpose of such attendance within the limits of budget provisions. Any compensation derived from other sources through such activity shall be turned over to the District.
- 17.11 Industrial Accident and Illness Leave (Workers' Compensation)
 - 17.11.1 Industrial accident or illness leave shall commence on the first day of absence.
 - 17.11.2 When a unit member is absent from their duties on account of an industrial accident or illness, they shall be paid such portion of the salary due to them for any month in which the absence occurs as, when added to their temporary disability indemnity under statutory provisions of the Labor Code, will result in a payment to them of not more than their full salary. Full salary is defined in Education Code section 44984(4)(B).
 - 17.11.3 A unit member shall be entitled to such leave not to exceed sixty (60) days.
 - 17.11.4 During any paid leave of absence the employee shall endorse to the District the temporary disability indemnity checks received on account of their industrial accident or illness. The District, in turn, shall issue the employee appropriate salary warrants for the payment of the employee's salary and shall deduct normal retirement and other authorized contributions.
 - 17.11.5 In the event that disability continues past the last working day of the fiscal year during which time the unit member is not normally receiving a salary, the unit member shall discontinue endorsing their disability checks over to the District. These temporary disability checks shall become the sole property of the disabled employee

- 17.11.6 A unit member shall be deemed to have recovered from an industrial accident or illness and thereby able to return to work, at such time as the physician determines that there has been such recovery. However, paragraph 17.1.4 above applies to return to work.
- 17.11.7 An industrial accident or illness as used in this Article means an injury or illness whose cause can be traced to the performance of services for the District.
- 17.11.8 The District's report of an industrial accident or illness shall be kept on file in the Business Office.
- 17.11.9 The benefits provided in this paragraph are in addition to sick leave benefits. Accordingly, the District shall not deduct accumulated sick leave from the sick leave allotment of a unit member who is absent as the result of industrial accident or illness.
- 17.11.10 Any unit member receiving benefits as a result of this section shall, during periods of injury or illness, remain within the State of California, unless authorized by the Board to travel outside the state.
- 17.12 Temporary Disability Leave for Anticipated Disability Absence: (Such as non-emergency surgery)
 - 17.12.1 The length of absence, including the date on which the disability leave shall commence, and the anticipated date upon which the unit member will be able to resume duties, shall be determined by the employee's physician and the employee and such determination shall be submitted to the District Superintendent as soon as the need for such disability leave is determined. It shall be understood that the anticipated date of return is in no way binding upon the employee since such conditions of health may change. The physician shall provide specific information as to the condition and nature of the disability and the District Superintendent may request additional statements by physicians. Sick leave pursuant to Article 17.1
 - 17.12.2 Temporary Disability Leave: Relating to Pregnancy, Miscarriage, and Childbirth
 - 17.12.2.1 Unit members are entitled to use sick leave as set forth in 17.1 for disabilities caused or contributed to by pregnancy, miscarriage, childbirth, and recovery therefrom on the same terms and conditions governing leaves of absence from other illness and medical disability. Such leave shall not be used for childcare, child rearing, or preparation for child bearing but shall be limited to those disabilities as set forth above.
 - 17.12.2.2 The length of disability leaves preceding childbirth, including the date on which the disability leave shall commence, shall be determined by the physician and the employee and such determination shall be

ARTICLE 17: LEAVES

submitted to the District Superintendent as soon as the need for such disability leave is determined. The Superintendent may require a verification of the extent of the disability through a physical examination of the employee by a physician approved by the District.

- 17.12.2.3 The length of disability leaves following childbirth shall be no longer than six (6) weeks. If the leave extends beyond the standard six (6) weeks, the Superintendent may require a verification of the extent of the disability through a physical examination of the employee by a physician appointed by the District.
- 17.12.2.4 During the first three- (3) months of the leave of absence the unit member may continue receiving fringe benefits; however, after the first three-(3) months of the leave, the unit member must pay any or all of the premiums.
- 17.13 Cambrian School District will abide by all regulations set forth in the California Family Rights Act (CFRA) and Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA).
 - 17.13.1 Employees may elect to utilize up to 12 weeks of CFRA leave for the following reasons:
 - Birth of a child, including the child of the employee's domestic partner.
 - Placement of a child for adoption or foster care.
 - Caring for a child, parent, parent-in-law, spouse, registered domestic partner, sibling, grandparent, grandchild or designated person with a serious health condition.
 - The employee's serious health condition, excluding pregnancy.
 - A qualifying military exigency related to the call to active duty of an employee's spouse, domestic partner, child or parent in the United States Armed Forces.
 - 17.13.2 Pursuant to Education Code section 44977.5, if an employee exhausts their accumulated sick leave prior to expiration of the 12-week child bonding leave, they shall be entitled to differential pay as defined in Education Code section 44977.5 for the balance of the 12-week period.
 - 17.13.3 Family Care Leave
 - 17.13.3.1 In accordance with the federal law, the District shall pay the unit member's regular health and benefits contributions for up to 12 work weeks during the 12-month period. The District may recover the District's contributions if the unit member fails to return from leave, except if the reason is the continuation, recurrence, or onset of a serious health condition or something else beyond the unit member's control.

- 17.13.3.2 The District shall respond to any unit member's questions regarding eligibility for Family Care Leave, including representation by the Association if requested by the employee.
- 17.13.3.3 Certificated employees who work at least 60% or more of an FTE assignment shall be eligible to request Family Care Leave.
- 17.13.3.4 Eligible employees who request this leave shall determine when the leave will begin.
- 17.14 Sabbatical Leave
 - 17.14.1 Eligibility for Sabbatical Leave
 - 17.14.1.1 Sabbatical leaves under this Section may be granted at the discretion of the District.
 - 17.14.1.2 Sabbatical leaves must be preceded by at least seven (7) consecutive years of service, all of which have been served as a regular full-time certificated employee in the Cambrian School District. Service of at least seventy-five (75%) percent of the teaching days in each year count as a full school year. Any year in which the applicant has served some days, but failed to serve seventy-five (75%) percent of the teaching days shall not be counted as an interruption in the seven (7) consecutive year period.
 - 17.14.2 Extent and Distribution of Leaves
 - 17.14.2.1 The number of certificated employees absent on sabbatical leave at any one time shall not exceed four (4) percent of the number of certificated employees.
 - 17.14.2.2 Reasonable effort shall be made to include teachers who plan to return to the classroom.
 - 17.14.2.3 Sabbatical leaves shall coincide with the school year, unless approved by the School Board.
 - 17.14.2.4 Sabbatical leaves may be granted for the school year, for one (1) semester, or for consecutive semesters during the school year.
 - 17.14.2.5 Every employee being granted a sabbatical leave shall agree in writing to render a period of service to the District following the return from the sabbatical which is equal to twice the period of leave.

17.14.3 Compensation while on Sabbatical Leave

- 17.14.3.1 Compensation while on sabbatical leave shall be in accordance with the provisions of the Cambrian School District salary schedule in effect during the period of the leave.
- 17.14.3.2 Compensation during sabbatical leave shall be fifty (50%) percent of the full salary for which the employee would have been eligible during the period of leave. The District shall deduct normal retirement and other contributions.
- 17.14.3.3 Employees who desire to receive salary allowance while on sabbatical leave must furnish a suitable bond indemnifying the District for any salary paid the employee during the period of the sabbatical leave in the event the employee fails to return to render twice the period of the leave of service to the District following the termination of sabbatical leave; or, in the event the employee fails to satisfactorily carry out the program of study or the itinerary of the trip approved.
- 17.14.3.4 Employees who do not desire to furnish a bond and receive salary while on sabbatical leave shall be paid in accordance with the business department's procedure in two equal annual installments as follows:
 - 17.14.3.4.1 At the end of the period equal to the term of the leave the employee's return to duty, the business department shall release the first installment upon receipt of a Board of Trustees resolution authorizing the payment of said installment and including the affirmative statement to the effect that the employee has completed one year of service and fulfilled all other legal requirements.
 - 17.14.3.4.2 At the end of the second period equal to the length of the leave, a similar procedure shall be followed authorizing payment of the second and final statements.
 - 17.14.3.4.3 While on sabbatical leave, a unit member shall be eligible for any of the other leaves of absence enumerated in this Article. In the case of a paid leave, the teacher may use such leave and be reimbursed at his regular hourly rate for all unused Sabbatical Leave at the expiration of such leave.

17.14.4 Purpose of Sabbatical Leave

- 17.14.4.1 Sabbatical leaves are intended for certificated personnel who have as their primary purpose the maintenance or improvement of skills required of them in their position. Sabbatical leaves are specifically approved in the Education Code of the State of California, "for the purpose of permitting study or travel by said employee who will benefit the schools and pupils of the District."
- 17.14.4.2 All activities for which leaves are granted must be planned in consultation with the Superintendent. Any changes in such plans must be approved in advance by the Superintendent.
- 17.14.4.3 The following activities will be considered appropriate. They are listed in order of general preference, although the needs of the particular staff member applying for leave will be considered in each case.
 - 17.14.4.3.1 Formal Graduate Study

A minimum of thirty (30) units of credit will be required for full-year leaves and the appropriate fraction will be required for half-year leaves. The study may be in courses for which formal college credit is granted.

Content of courses in order of preferences:

- 17.14.4.3.1.1 Certificated employee's field of work in the Cambrian School District.
- 17.14.4.3.1.2 Closely related fields.
- 17.14.4.3.2 Independent research undertaken in consultation with the Superintendent.
- 17.14.4.3.3 Writing of a Doctoral Thesis if related specifically to needs of the Cambrian School District.

17.14.5 Granting of Leave

17.14.5.1 First consideration will be given to that sabbatical leave plan, which involves greatest self-improvement and greatest benefit to the school system. A secondary consideration will be the seniority of the staff member applying for leave.

- 17.14.5.2 Leaves will not be granted for the purpose of engaging in gainful occupation or for the purpose of studying for a trade or another profession.
- 17.14.5.3 Applicants for leave will be screened by a panel of three members consisting of:
 - 17.14.5.3.1 The Superintendent or his designee.
 - 17.14.5.3.2 Two nominees of the Cambrian District Teachers Association. The members of this panel shall establish the rules and procedures for objectively screening applicants. If the screening committee does not approve the application for leave, the applicant may seek an interview with the panel to determine the reasons for disapproval of the application.
- 17.14.6 Application Procedure for Sabbatical Leave
 - 17.14.6.1 Sabbatical leave applications must be submitted to the office of the District Superintendent no less than six (6) months preceding the commencement of the semester or year that sabbatical is desired. Notice of acceptance or rejection of such application shall be furnished to the applicant no less than four (4) months preceding the commencement of the semester or year that sabbatical leave is desired.
 - 17.14.6.2 The applicant must append to the application form a copy of the proposed study, special project, or travel itinerary.
 - 17.14.6.3 The applicant's proposed program should meet the following requirements:
 - 17.14.6.3.1 Sabbatical leave for study: The unit requirements are exclusive of any correspondence courses. Course work shall be taken in an institution accredited by the National Council for Accreditation of Teacher Education.
 - 17.14.6.3.2 Sabbatical leaves for special projects: The applicant shall submit a detailed outline of the proposed project for review. This detailed outline shall include the following: Objectives, methods of conducting the project, resource persons, materials and agencies or institutions, audio visual materials for classroom use, project completion dates for sub-portions and

ARTICLE 17: LEAVES

proposed method of preparing final report with bibliography upon completion of leave.

- 17.14.6.3.3 Sabbatical leaves for travel: Employees on sabbatical leave shall remain in travel status for at least four (4) and one-half (1/2) months for each semester of leave granted. The outline of the proposed travel should include a statement of the objectives and a detailed description of the itinerary.
- 17.14.6.3.4 Combinations of the above: Detailed descriptions of the proposed program, which would have a load factor equal to any of the three possibilities, listed above.
- 17.14.7 Reports required During the Sabbatical Leave
 - 17.14.7.1 With the approval of the leave by the Board of Trustees a report shall be filed with the District Superintendent periodically as set by the screening panel. Included in the report should be the following information: current address of the person on leave; brief report on progress of study and places visited and any difficulties encountered which might delay completion of the program.
- 17.14.8 Final Report upon Return from Sabbatical Leave

The final report shall include the following:

- 17.14.8.1 Official transcripts of any college courses taken for credit.
- 17.14.8.2 A detailed description of the project with explanation of how proposed objectives were achieved, itinerary, resource individuals, materials and agencies or institutions, audiovisual aide developed during the leave, method of relating project to classroom instruction or other educational position, and bibliography. A description of the trip will not satisfy the requirements.
- 17.14.9 Effect upon Salary and Retirement
 - 17.14.9.1 Effect of leave on salary increment: sabbatical leave shall constitute regular service for an equal period of the leave for salary increment purposes.
 - 17.14.9.2 Effect of leave on retirement benefits: Certificated personnel on sabbatical leave shall receive full-time service credit for the period of such leave upon payment of contributions in accordance with the

provisions of Section 13997 of the Education Code of the State of California.

- 17.14.10 Failure to Complete Requirements
 - 17.14.10.1 When a certificated employee enters into an agreement with the District for purposes of a sabbatical leave this shall be considered in the nature of a binding contract.
 - 17.14.10.1.1 Payment of a salary of one whom had not met requirements would be considered a gift of public funds.
 - 17.14.10.1.2 Specific requirements are spelled out in the Education Code of the State of California. These statues have the full force and effect of law.
 - 17.14.10.1.3 These officially adopted rules and regulations of the District also have the full force and effect of law.
 - 17.14.10.2 In the event a certificated employee on sabbatical leave is unable to continue with the proposed program as outlined in unit member's application, member shall notify the Superintendent by registered United States mail within forty-eight (48) hours. The notice should explain in detail the nature of the difficulty and the intent of the person on leave in regard to continuing the program.
- 17.15 Leaves of Absence Not Compensated
 - NOTE: Any unit member given leave under this provision shall notify the District prior to March 1st of their intention to return. Failure to do so will be taken as notice that the employee does not intend to return and the position will be open. At least ten (10) days before the notice is due the Superintendent will remind the employee of their obligation by registered letter.
 - 17.15.1 Professional Improvement Leave
 - 17.15.1.1 Leave for professional improvement of acceptable nature may be granted. Professional improvement of an acceptable nature shall be defined as:
 - 17.15.1.1.1 Study in accredited institutions of higher learning.
 - 17.15.1.1.2 Travel.
 - 17.15.1.1.3 Service in organizations such as Teacher Corps, Peace Corps, and VISTA.

- 17.15.1.1.4 Acceptance of temporary teaching assignment in other districts, states or countries.
- 17.15.1.1.5 Professional work, such as research or writing.
- 17.15.2 All requests for such leave shall be submitted to the Superintendent. The Superintendent will forward all requests, together with their recommendations, to the Board of Trustees for action. All requests shall be evaluated solely on the basis of the value of the employee's proposed activity in terms of service to the District and/or the profession.
- 17.15.3 Full experience credit for salary and all other purposes shall be granted for leaves allowed under this provision, except Sections 17.15.1.1.2 and 17.15.1.1.3.
- 17.15.4 Such leave shall be granted for not more than one (1) year but such period may be extended at the discretion of the Board.
- 17.15.5 These leaves are non-compensated.
- 17.16 Child Rearing, Adoption Leave (Non-Compensated)
 - 17.16.1 Leaves of absence from duty beyond that leave set forth in paragraph 17.13 above shall be granted for any unit member of the District adopting or rearing a child. Such leave may be requested for a period up to two (2) years. The leave will commence upon the employee's receiving de facto custody of said child, or earlier if necessary. Child adoption leave shall not be considered pregnancy leave. The unit member may have the option to pay health premiums while on child adoption-rearing leave.
- 17.17 Personal Leave (Non-Compensated)
 - 17.17.1 Permanent employees may be granted, at the discretion of the District, a leave of absence without pay for personal reasons. Such leaves may be for a period of up to one or two years and may be extended at the discretion of the District.
 - 17.17.2 Provisions for notice to return shall be the same as those governing leaves for professional improvement. The teachers may opt to pay for health and dental benefits if permitted by the carrier.
- 17.18 Health Leave
 - 17.18.1 Any unit member of the District may, at the discretion of the District, be granted a leave of absence without pay for reasons of health (physical or mental). Such leave shall be specified for a period of not less than one (1) semester nor more than one (1) year. Such leave may be extended at the discretion of the District.
- 17.18.2 Provisions for notice to return shall be the same as those governing leaves for professional improvement. The District may, at its discretion, require a written statement from a physician certifying the unit member's ability to return to duty.
- 17.19 Sick Leave Pool
 - 17.19.1 Any unit member who has contracted a catastrophic illness and who has exhausted their accrued sick leave shall at their option be allowed to apply for up to fifty (50) days of sick leave from a sick leave pool. Requests for days from the Pool must be made in writing to the Committee (see Article 17.19.3).
 - 17.19.1.1 Catastrophic shall mean any debilitating accident or illness, (e.g., cancer, heart attack) that has left the unit member unable to perform their normal duties as a certificated employee of the bargaining unit.
 - 17.19.1.2 Unit members using days granted to them from the Sick Leave Pool might not accrue any other leave provided by this Agreement or by law.
 - 17.19.1.3 Leave from the Pool may not be used for illness or disability that qualifies a unit member for workers' compensation benefits.
 - 17.19.2 Each bargaining unit member on an annual basis may at their option contribute from one - five (1-5) days of their accrued sick leave to a pool of sick leave days upon request from the Committee (see Article 17.19.3). The Committee will request donations once it has approved an individual's request.
 - 17.19.3 The number of days obtained from the pool shall be at the discretion of a "Sick leave Pool" Committee composed of two (2) CDTA officers and two (2) employees designated by the District. The Committee's duties are:
 - 17.19.3.1 Receiving leave requests.
 - 17.19.3.2 Verifying the validity of requests.
 - 17.19.3.3 Approving or denying requests.
 - 17.19.3.4 Communicating the Committee's decisions to affected unit members and the District.
 - 17.19.3.5 Soliciting donations of sick leave from eligible unit members as needed.
 - 17.19.4 The committee shall keep all records confidential and shall not disclose the nature of any illness except as is necessary to process the request for leave and appeals of denials.
 - 17.19.5 Donations are irrevocable, and cannot be returned to unit members.

ARTICLE 17: LEAVES

- 17.19.6 Unused days remaining in the Sick Leave Pool shall carry over from year to year and will be assigned at the discretion of the Committee.
- 17.19.7 If the Sick Leave Pool has insufficient days to fund a withdrawal request, the Committee is under no obligation to provide days and the District is under no obligation to pay the unit member any funds whatsoever.
- 17.20 Military Family Care Leave
 - 17.20.1 The District shall comply with the provisions of the Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993 as amended by the H. R. 4986 for the purpose of Military Family Care Leave.

ARTICLE 18: Teacher Responsibilities Regarding Substitutes

- 18.1 The unit member shall have the right to request their own substitute.
- 18.2 The unit member shall have the right to request that a substitute not be assigned to their class.
- 18.3 The unit member shall report their absence in the online absence reporting system before the end of the instructional day if they will not return the next day.
- 18.4 The cost of the substitute will be borne by the unit member if they fail to call in to cancel the substitute and both the unit member and substitute are present to teach the same class.
- 18.5 Unit members shall provide lesson plans for substitutes. A lesson plan is a lesson schedule that provides the necessary information to deliver instruction.
 - 18.5.1 Substitute lesson plans shall include locations of necessary resources, a daily schedule and agenda, classroom procedures and expectations, explanation(s) of positive behavior supports, and seating chart(s).
 - 18.5.2 The lesson plan may include page numbers, groupings, online resources, and the like. It could include teaching strategies and teaching objectives.
- 18.6 Within the first month of school, unit members shall provide two days of emergency substitute plans to the front office.
 - 18.6.1 Collaboration time to develop emergency lesson plans shall be agenized by site administrators within the first month of school.

ARTICLE 19: Statutory Change

- 19.1 Improvements in unit member benefits that are brought about by the amendment or addition of statutory guarantees now provided in California or federal law shall be incorporated into this Agreement.
- 19.2 Reduction or elimination of teacher benefits which are brought about by the amendment or repeal of statutory guarantees incorporated into this Agreement shall obligate the parties within ten (10) days of such amendment or repeal to negotiate for the purpose of restoring such benefits in this Agreement.

ARTICLE 20: Agreement Provisions

- 20.1 If any provision of the Agreement or any application thereof to any unit member is held by the highest court of the State or by a federal court to be contrary to law, then such provision or application will be deemed invalid, to the extent required by such court decision, but all other provisions or applications shall continue in full force and effect.
- 20.2 Should a provision or application be deemed invalid, as described in 21.1 the Board shall reinstitute any benefit reduced or eliminated to extent allowable under law. Moreover, the parties shall meet not later than ten (10) days after such court decision to renegotiate the provision or provisions affected.

ARTICLE 21: Maintenance of Benefits

The Board shall not reduce or eliminate any benefits or professional advantages that were enjoyed by unit members as of the effective date of this Agreement unless otherwise provided by the express terms of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 22: No Strike, No Lockout

The Association and the Board agree that differences between the parties hereto shall be settled by peaceful means as provided in this Agreement. During the term of this Agreement the Association, in consideration of the terms and conditions of this Agreement, will not engage in, instigate, or condone any strike, work stoppage or any concerted refusal to perform work duties as required in this Agreement; the Board, in consideration of the terms and conditions of this Agreement, will not authorize or permit any lockout of Association members or other persons covered by this Agreement.

ARTICLE 23: Support of Agreement

The District and the Association agree that it is to their mutual benefit to encourage the resolution of differences through the meet and negotiation process. Therefore, it is agreed that the Association and the District will support this Agreement for its term.

ARTICLE 24: Effect of Agreement

It is understood and agreed that the terms of this Master Contract shall prevail over current district policies, administrative regulations and procedures. In the absence of specific provisions in this Agreement, district policies, regulations and procedures not covered by the express terms of this Agreement, shall not be subject to the grievance procedure of this Master Contract.

ARTICLE 25: Term

Three-year term (July 1, 2023 through June 30, 2026).

The following open articles not addressed in 2022-2023 negotiations will be addressed in the 2023-2024 negotiations: Article 9 - Staffing Ratio and Class Size and Article 10 - Evaluations. Also open is Article 6 for the 2024-2025 school year. Upon timely notification and during the processes of negotiations this Agreement shall remain in effect until the succeeding agreement has been duly ratified by both parties to the Agreement.

Article 6 Benefits and Added Compensation automatically reopened. One (1) additional Article may be reopened by each party, each year, 2024-25 and 2025-26.

ARTICLE 26: Miscellaneous Provisions

- 26.1 Within thirty (30) days of ratification of the Agreement by both parties herein, the Board shall have sufficient copies prepared and delivered to the Association for distribution of each unit member in the District. The District shall provide digitally said agreement.
- 26.2 The provisions of this agreement shall be interpreted by both parties in a reasonable manner. Rules that are designed to implement this Agreement shall be uniform in application and effect.

ARTICLE 27: Professional Accountability

- 27.1 An employee in the bargaining unit may be disciplined by the District for good cause. The term "discipline" shall include, but not be limited to, such action as suspension without pay, loss of extra compensation, involuntary transfer or involuntary change in assignment, but shall not include dismissal. A verbal and/or written reprimand will normally precede a discipline. The term "discipline" specifically does not include adverse or negative evaluations, warnings, written or oral reprimands, directives and the implementation of district policies or other articles in the collective bargaining agreement such as the denial of any leave.
 - 27.2 Cause for Disciplinary Action
 - 27.2.1 Repeated and unexcused tardiness.
 - 27.2.2 Willful refusal or failure to perform regular assigned duties.
 - 27.2.3 Conviction of any criminal act involving moral turpitude or the illegal use of drugs.
 - 27.2.4 Disorderly or immoral conduct while on the school site or at a school related activity where children are included.
 - 27.2.5 Violation of any lawful order by their building administrator, assistant superintendent, or superintendent.
 - 27.2.6 Insubordination as defined in Black's Law Dictionary.
 - 27.2.7 Intoxication while on duty.
 - 27.2.8 Damage to district property due to negligence or willful act.
 - 27.3 Procedures to be followed prior to the Implementation of Disciplinary Action.
 - 27.3.1 Prior to the taking of discipline, the Superintendent or his designee shall give written notice to the employee. A copy of the notice will also be mailed to the Exclusive Representative for the bargaining unit. This written notice of proposed disciplinary action shall be served by mail or personal delivery to the employee at least ten (10) calendar days prior to the date when discipline may be imposed. In emergency situations where it is deemed appropriate to act immediately, the employee shall not lose compensation prior to the date when discipline may commence. Loss of compensation in all cases may occur after the tenth (10th) calendar day following the date written notice was served.
 - 27.3.2 The written notice of proposed disciplinary action shall be served on the employee by registered or certified mail or by personal service. Service by

certified or registered mail shall be deemed complete on the date of mailing. The contents of the written notice shall include the following:

- 27.3.2.1 A statement identifying the District.
- 27.3.2.2 A statement in ordinary and concise language of the specific acts and omissions upon which the proposed disciplinary action is based.
- 27.3.2.3 The specific disciplinary action proposed and effective date(s).
- 27.3.2.4 The cause(s) or reason(s) for the specific disciplinary action proposed.
- 27.3.2.5 A copy of the applicable regulation(s) where it is claimed a violation of regulation(s) took place.
- 27.3.2.6 A statement that the employee has the right to respond to the matters raised in the written notice both orally and in writing, including the submission of affidavits, prior to the end of ten (10) calendar days following the date the written notice was served.
- 27.3.2.7 A statement that the employee, upon request, is entitled to appear personally before the Superintendent or his designee regarding the matters raised in the written notice prior to the end of ten (10) calendar days following the date the written notice was served. At such meeting, the employee shall be granted a reasonable opportunity to make any representations the employee believes are relevant to the case.
- 27.3.2.8 Unit members shall have the right to be accompanied by counsel and/or an Association representative or other person of their choice at the meeting with the Superintendent. At this meeting the unit member and/or their representative shall be granted a reasonable opportunity to make any representations and/or to offer any evidence relevant to the case.
- 27.3.2.9 The unit member shall be given paid release time to attend the above mentioned meeting if held during the school year.
- 27.3.2.10 The procedure of this discipline provision, not the substantive judgment concerning the imposition of discipline or the extent of the penalty, will be subject to review under the grievance and arbitration provisions of this Agreement.

27.3.2.11 Pursuant to Government Code 3543.2(b), professional accountability may include a suspension without pay for up to fifteen (15) days per occurrence.

ARTICLE 28: School Calendar

The length of the school term, unless otherwise provided for in this Agreement, shall be one hundred eighty-five (185) days for members of unit plus one (1) additional day for new teachers. The calendar shall only be established after mutual agreement with the Association. The calendar shall include one hundred eighty (180) days of student instruction, five (5) days of pre-service or in-service for regular teachers, and six (6) days of pre-service or in-service for new teachers. Every effort shall be made to complete the calendar no later than March 1st of the school year(s) preceding the effective dates of such calendar(s). The Board shall make every effort to adopt the school calendar no later than April 1st.

ARTICLE 29: Professional Growth

Opportunities may be provided for the development of increased competence beyond that which they may attain through the performance of their assigned duties.

- 29.1 The following areas qualify for professional growth credit.
 - 29.1.1 Classroom Visitations
 - 29.1.1.1 To grow as a professional, certificated personnel should have the opportunity to observe other teacher's classroom programs, both within and outside the Cambrian School District. Each certificated person may be given the opportunity to apply to be released for three (3) days during the school year for the purpose of observing in another room or school.
 - 29.1.1.2 Teachers must apply to their principal to be released and the application will be handled on a first-come schedule with consideration given to the funds and the availability of substitute teachers.
 - 29.1.2 Workshops and Conferences
 - 29.1.2.1 To grow as a professional, each teacher would have the opportunity to attend conferences and workshops. The Cambrian School District encourages such participation by:
 - 29.1.2.1.1 Providing classroom coverage for the duration of the conference or workshop.
 - 29.1.2.1.2 Reimbursing expenses for fees and transportation, (IRS accepted rate) plus a per diem allowance for other expenses such as accommodations.
 - 29.1.2.2 To qualify for benefits/units for workshops or conferences, certificated personnel must:
 - 29.1.2.2.1 Submit a request to attend a workshop or a conference not less than two (2) weeks in advance to the Superintendent or designee.
 - 29.1.2.2.2 Include a brochure or advertisement describing the workshop or conference.
 - 29.1.2.2.3 Receive approval from the Superintendent or designee to attend the conference or workshop not less than two (2) days before the day of the conference or workshop.

- 29.1.2.2.4 Submit an itemized statement, with receipts, to receive reimbursement. Every attempt will be made to reimburse within four (4) weeks.
- 29.1.2.2.5 Unless otherwise specified units will be applied to the salary schedule if the District pays for the class registration fee.
- 29.1.2.2.6 No credit will be given for advancement on the salary schedule for attending workshops, conferences, or training during the school day.
- 29.1.2.3 Requests will be handled on a first-come basis and upon probable benefits for the children in the Cambrian School District.
- 29.1.3 Correspondence Courses
 - 29.1.3.1 All correspondence courses must be taken from a recognized college or university and must be approved in advance by the Superintendent. Only upper division and graduate courses will be credited.
- 29.1.4 Credit for Student Teachers
 - 29.1.4.1 Credit for student teachers will be given at the rate of one (1) unit per student teacher. No more than three (3) units may be earned in any three-(3) year period. Credit may be granted for no more than two (2) student teachers per year.
 - 29.1.4.2 Financial reimbursement at unit dollar rate to the teacher allowed by the state college system.
- 29.1.5 District Sponsored Workshops
 - 29.1.5.1 Professional growth credit may be earned through participation in district sponsored workshops outside the regularly assigned work year.
 - 29.1.5.2 Such unit credit awarded must be submitted to the Superintendent for prior approval.
- 29.1.6 Credit for an Activity Not Described
 - 29.1.6.1 Any number of the certificated staff who believes s/he should receive credit for an activity not described in the foregoing statement may submit a request for credit with a description of the activity for which professional growth credit is desired to the Superintendent.

29.2 Continuing Education Units (CEU's)

- 29.2.1 The Superintendent shall apply the standard of one (1) semester unit being equal to fifteen (15) hours of class meeting time. Credit will be given for the exact amount of hours as stated in the printed class description. Classroom hours may be carried forward. For instance, if twenty (20) classroom hours were specified for a course, five (5) hours would be carried forward since only fifteen (15) are needed for one (1) semester unit.
- 29.2.2 Continuing education units taken from an accredited college or university will be treated the same as if the units are a part of the official transcript of the college, and
 - 29.2.2.1 The units can be applied to a credential or degree granted by the college.
 - 29.2.2.2 The degree or credential is recognized by the State of California.
- 29.2.3 In order to get credit for Continuing Education Units (CEU); teachers may submit a request for credit to the Superintendent for advanced approval. The request must be accompanied by a brochure or advertisement describing the course.
- 29.2.4 The District has agreed to apply units for certain Continuing Education Units to the District salary schedule, even though the unit member has not signed up for university credit, provided requirements regarding the course and a district employees' participation have been met. The requirements that have been established are:
 - 29.2.4.1 An accredited college or university is offering Continuing Education Units (CEU's) for the course the employee has completed.
 - 29.2.4.2 The employee was in regular attendance and completed all of the requirements the college or university has established for granting of the units.
 - 29.2.4.3 The instructor of the course signs an affidavit attesting to 29.2.4.1 and 29.2.4.2 above granting of the units.
- 29.2.5 Unit members may receive credits for completion of course work taken through the Ed. Tech Center.

29.3 Guidelines

- 29.3.1 All professional growth credit is figured in terms of semester units.
- 29.3.2 No more than the equivalent of fifteen (15) semester units may be credited for professional growth in any school year by course study or credit earned in other ways. This is in accordance with the District policy of limiting salary advancement to no more than one step for any year. Credit earned in other ways includes workshops and student teacher supervision. People completing more than fifteen (15) units in one

year may apply them to the following year for professional growth credit. No grade lower than 'C" will be granted professional growth credit.

- 29.3.3 Credit will be given in the following ways:
 - 29.3.3.1 College Credit: Upper Division and Graduate Levels

Automatic credit will be given for all courses taken in upper division and graduate levels from accredited schools if courses are applicable to teaching.

- 29.3.3.1.1 Credit for courses from non-accredited school or organization and extension courses will be subject to prior approval obtained from the Superintendent on a form obtained from the Superintendent's office.
- 29.3.4 Lower Division Courses
 - 29.3.4.1 Credit for lower division courses will not be granted unless prior approval has been obtained from the Superintendent on a form obtained from his office.
- 29.4 Procedures for Requesting Professional Growth Credit
 - 29.4.1 In order to be granted professional growth credit for activities described in Section 29.1.1 through 29.1.6 the applicant must submit a request to the Superintendent on a form supplied by the District office.
 - 29.4.2 The Superintendent has three (3) working days after receiving the form to either approve or not approve the request.
 - 29.4.3 In the event the request has been disapproved, the applicant has the right to appeal the decision to the Professional Growth Committee. The final decision shall be made by the Professional Growth Committee. Judgments will be based upon criteria established in this Article.
- 29.5 Professional Growth Committee
 - 29.5.1 A Professional Growth Committee consisting of three (3) members shall be established. Two (2) members shall be appointed by the Association with one (1) teacher representing K-5, one (1) representing 6-7-8, and one (1) member that shall be appointed by the Superintendent.

ARTICLE 30: Dismissal of Probationary Employees During the School Year

30.1 Application

This procedure applies to the dismissal during the school year of certificated employees whose probationary period commenced during or after the 1984-85 school year.

30.2 Notice of Dismissal

A Notice of Dismissal shall be given by the Superintendent or the Superintendent's designee at least thirty (30) calendar days prior to the effective date of such action and no later than March 15 of the employee's second probationary year.

The Notice of Dismissal shall include a statement of reasons for such action and notice of the opportunity to appeal. In the event of a dismissal for unsatisfactory performance, copies of all Cambrian School District's "Evaluation Report" - Form A, and "Final Evaluation Report" - Form B, shall accompany this notice.

30.3 Service of Notice

The written Notice of Dismissal shall be served on the employee (respondent) by registered or certified mail or by personal service. Service by mail shall be deemed complete on the date of mailing.

30.4 Grounds for Dismissal

30.4.1 Unsatisfactory performance determined by the Cambrian School District Evaluation System.

30.4.2 Any one or more of the causes set forth in Education Code Section 44932.

30.5 Request for Hearing

The employee shall file a written request for hearing within fifteen (15) calendar days of receipt of the Notice of Dismissal. Filing means receipt in the Superintendent's office no later than the regular close of business on the last day of the filing period. Failure to file such request in a timely manner shall be deemed a waiver of the right to a hearing and the board of Trustees shall terminate the employee without a hearing.

30.6 Conduct of Hearing

- 30.6.1 Whenever a hearing is requested, the Board of Trustees shall preside.
- 30.6.2 An attorney shall be hired by the School District to attend the hearing in order to rule on questions of admissibility of evidence and advising the District on matters of law.

- 30.6.3 Oral evidence shall be taken under oath or affirmation.
- 30.6.4 Each party shall have the right to call and examine witnesses, introduce exhibits, cross-examine witnesses on any matter relevant to the issues even though that matter was not covered in the direct examination, to impeach any witness regardless of which party called the person to testify and to rebut the evidence against the person. If the respondent does not testify in the respondent's own behalf, the respondent may be called and examined as if under cross-examination.
- 30.6.5 The hearing need not be conducted according to technical rules relating to evidence and witnesses. Any relevant evidence shall be admitted if it is the sort of evidence on which responsible persons are accustomed to rely in the conduct of serious affairs, regardless of the existence of any common law or statutory rule which might make improper the admission of such evidence over objection in civil actions. Hearsay evidence may be used for the purpose of supplementing or explaining other evidence but shall not be sufficient in itself to support a finding unless it would be admissible over objection in civil actions. The rules of privilege shall be effective to the extent that they are otherwise required by statute to be recognized at the hearing, and irrelevant and unduly repetitious evidence shall be excluded.
- 30.6.6 The hearing shall be transcribed by a court reporter.
- 30.6.7 The employee may, but need not be, represented by counsel and/or the Cambrian District Teachers' Association/CTA/NEA at all these procedures.
- 30.6.8 The District shall pay the costs of the court reporter and the attorney.
- 30.7 The Decision of the Board of Trustees

The decision of the Board shall be in writing and shall state the finding of fact and determinations of the issues.

30.8 Service of Decision

The decision of the Board of Trustees shall be served to the respondent by registered or certified mail or by personal service



Individual Professional Goals

Based on California Standards for the Teaching Profession

This form is intended to guide a conversation between the teacher and evaluator focusing on the teacher's continuous improvement on the CSTP Continuum.

Name:	Principal:	School:	Date:			
Highlight Employee Status & PIP						
Employee Status: Temporary Probationary I P	robationary II Permanent		PIP Included: Yes No			
Content Area Focus:	Overarching Professional Goal:	Impact on Student Learn	ing:			
The teacher and the evaluator will agree on three of the six standards (below) for focus based on self-reflection on the CSTP Continuum. Teachers are evaluated on all six standards.						
Teachers participating in an Induction Program: WI work.	hile developing your Individual Learning Plan, think about	how you can integrate these	goals with your induction			
1: Engaging and Supporting All Students in Le	arning					
Supporting Goal:						
Plan/Action Steps:						
Evidence:						
2: Creating and Maintaining Effective Environ	ments for Student Learning					
Supporting Goal:						
Plan/Action Steps:						
Evidence:	Evidence:					
3: Understanding and Organizing Subject Matter for Student Learning						
Supporting Goal:						
Plan/Action Steps:						
			I _{APPENDIX} A			

Appendix A: Individual Professional Goals

Evidence:					
4: Planning Instruction and Designing Learning Experiences for All Students					
Supporting Goal:					
Plan/Action Steps:					
Evidence:					
5: Assessing Students for Learning					
Supporting Goal:					
Plan/Action Steps:					
Evidence:					
6: Developing as a Professional Educator					
Supporting Goal:					
Plan/Action Steps:					
Evidence:					

APPENDIX A

APPENDIX A: INDIVIDUAL PROFESSIONAL GOALS

Appendix B: California Standards for the Teaching Profession

Engaging and Supporting All Students in Learning	Creating and Maintaining Effective Environments for Student Learning	Understanding and Organizing Subject Matter for Student Learning
 Using knowledge of students to engage them in learning Connecting learning to students' prior knowledge, backgrounds, life experiences, and interests Connecting subject matter to meaningful, real-life contexts Using a variety of instructional strategies, resources, and technologies to meet students' diverse learning needs Promoting critical thinking through inquiry, problem solving, and reflection Monitoring student learning and adjusting instruction while teaching 	 Promoting social development and responsibility within a caring community where each student is treated fairly and respectfully Creating physical or virtual learning environments that promote student learning, reflect diversity, and encourage constructive and productive interactions among students Establishing and maintaining learning environments that are physically, intellectually, and emotionally safe Creating a rigorous learning environment with high expectations and appropriate support for all students Developing, communicating, and maintaining high standards for individual and group behavior Employing classroom routines, procedures, norms, and supports for positive behavior to ensure a climate in which all students can learn Using instructional time to optimize learning 	 3.1 Demonstrating knowledge of subject matter, academic content standards, and curriculum frameworks 3.2 Applying knowledge of student development and proficiencies to ensure student understanding of subject matter 3.3 Organizing curriculum to facilitate student understanding of the subject matter 3.4 Utilizing instructional strategies that are appropriate to the subject matter 3.5 Using and adapting resources, technologies, and standards-aligned instructional materials, including adopted materials, to make subject matter accessible to all students 3.6 Addressing the needs of English learners and students with special needs to provide equitable access to the content
Planning Instruction and Designing Learning Experiences for ALL Students	Assessing Students for Learning	Developing as a Professional Educator
 4.1 Using knowledge of students' academic readiness, language proficiency, cultural background, and individual development to plan instruction 4.2 Establishing and articulating goals for student learning 4.3 Developing and sequencing long-term and short-term instructional plans to support student learning 4.4 Planning instruction that incorporates appropriate strategies to meet the learning needs of all students 4.5 Adapting instructional plans and curricular materials to meet the assessed learning needs of all students 	 5.1 Applying knowledge of the purposes, characteristics, and uses of different types of assessments 5.2 Collecting and analyzing assessment data from a variety of sources to inform instruction 5.3 Reviewing data, both individually and with colleagues, to monitor student learning 5.4 Using assessment data to establish learning goals and to plan, differentiate, and modify instruction 5.5 Involving all students in self-assessment, goal setting, and monitoring progress 5.6 Using available technologies to assist in assessment, analysis, and communication of student learning 5.7 Using assessment information to share timely and comprehensible feedback with students and their families 	 6.1 Reflecting on teaching practice in support of student learning 6.2 Establishing professional goals and engaging in continuous and purposeful professional growth and development 6.3 Collaborating with colleagues and the broader professional community to support teacher and student learning 6.4 Working with families to support student learning 6.5 Engaging local communities in support of the instructional program 6.6 Managing professional responsibilities to maintain motivation and commitment to all students 6.7 Demonstrating professional responsibility, integrity, and ethical conduct

Appendix C: A Developmental Continuum of Teachers' Abilities

Standard One: Engaging and Supporting An Students in Learning					
	UNSUCCESSFUL Practice Does Not Meet Standards	BEGINNING/ NEEDS IMPROVEMENT Practice Partially Meets Standards	SUCCESSFUL Practice Meets Standards	INTEGRATING/ EXEMPLARY Practice Exceeds Standards	INNOVATING Practice Exceeds Standards
1.1 Using knowledge of students to engage them in learning.	Does not make effective use of data provided by the school and/or through district assessments to engage students in their learning.	Minimally gathers and uses data provided by the school and/or through district assessments to learn about individual students.	Uses data from a variety of formal and informal sources to learn about students and guide selection of instructional strategies to meet diverse learning needs.	Uses data from multiple measures to make adjustments to instruction and meet individual identified learning needs.	Uses comprehensive knowledge of students to make ongoing adjustments and accommodations in instruction.
1.2 Connecting learning to students' prior knowledge, backgrounds, life experiences, and interests.	Makes little or no use of prior knowledge, culture, backgrounds, life experience, and interests represented among students.	Uses some gathered information about students' prior knowledge, cultural backgrounds, life experiences, and interests to minimally support student learning.	Uses school resources and family contacts to expand understanding of students' prior knowledge, cultural backgrounds, life experiences, and interests to connect student learning.	Integrates broad knowledge of students and their communities to inform instruction.	Develops and systematically uses extensive information regarding students' cultural backgrounds, prior knowledge, life experiences, and interests.
1.3 Connecting subject matter to meaningful, real- life contexts.	Uses little or no real-life connections during instruction as identified in curriculum.	Uses some real-life connections to subject matter in single lessons, or sequence of lessons to support student understanding.	Includes connections from subject matter to meaningful, real-life contexts, including those specific to students' family and community.	Integrates connections to meaningful, real-life contexts in planning subject matter instruction and is responsive during instruction to engage students in relating to subject matter.	Engages students in actively making connections to relevant, meaningful, and real-life contexts throughout subject matter instruction.

Standard One: Engaging and Supporting All Students in Learning

Standard One: Engaging and Supporting All Students in Learning Cont.

	UNSUCCESSFUL Practice Does Not Meet Standards	BEGINNING/ NEEDS IMPROVEMENT Practice Partially Meets Standards	SUCCESSFUL Practice Meets Standards	INTEGRATING/ EXEMPLARY Practice Exceeds Standards	INNOVATING Practice Exceeds Standards
1.4 Using a variety of instructional strategies, resources, and technologies to meet students' diverse learning needs.	Uses only a few instructional strategies, resources, and technologies as provided by school and district. Few or no adjustments are made to meet students' diverse needs.	Selects strategies, resources, and technologies, with some consideration of students' diverse I learning needs.	Utilizes a variety of strategies including culturally responsive pedagogy, resources, and technologies during ongoing instruction to meet students' diverse learning needs.	Creates, adapts, and integrates a broad range of strategies, resources, and technologies into instruction designed to meet students' diverse learning needs.	Refines the flexible use of an extensive repertoire of strategies, resources, and technologies to meet students' diverse learning needs.
1.5 Promoting critical thinking through inquiry, problem solving, and reflection.	Provides limited or no learning opportunities for students to engage in critical thinking, problem solving, and reflection.	Asks some questions that require students to recall, interpret, and think critically.	Guides students to think critically through use of questioning strategies, posing/solving problems, and reflection on issues in content.	Supports students to initiate critical thinking through independently developing questions, posing problems, and reflecting on multiple perspectives.	Facilitates systematic opportunities for students to apply critical thinking by designing structured inquiries into complex problems.
1.6 Monitoring student learning and adjusting instruction while teaching.	Few or no adjustments are made to instruction while teaching.	Implements lessons from curriculum guidelines with some adjustments made to instruction based on monitoring of student learning.	Makes ongoing adjustments to instruction based on observation of student engagement and regular checks for understanding.	Adjusts strategies during instruction based on the ongoing monitoring of individual student needs for assistance, support, or challenge.	Makes adjustments to extend learning opportunities and provide assistance in mastering the content flexibly and effectively.

	UNSUCCESSFUL Practice Does Not Meet Standards	BEGINNING/ NEEDS IMPROVEMENT Practice Partially Meets Standards	SUCCESSFUL Practice Meets Standards	INTEGRATING/ EXEMPLARY Practice Exceeds Standards	INNOVATING Practice Exceeds Standards
2.1 Promoting social development and responsibility within a caring community where each student is treated fairly and respectfully.	Does not model fair and respectful behavior in the classroom. Does not promote the development of community within the classroom.	Models fair and respectful behavior. Demonstrates commitment to fairness and respect in communications with students about language and behavior. Seeks to understand cultural perceptions of caring community.	Reinforces positive, responsible, and respectful student interactions. Assists students to resolve conflicts. Incorporates cultural awareness to develop a positive classroom climate.	Develops shared responsibility with students for resolving conflict and creating and maintaining a caring classroom community. Supports students in taking leadership in developing a caring community that is responsive to the diverse cultural norms of identities of all students.	Facilitates student self- reflection and ongoing improvement of the caring community based on respect, fairness, and the value of all members.
2.2 Creating physical or virtual leaning environments that promote student learning, reflect diversity, and encourage constructive and productive interactions among students.	Does not adapt the physical and/or virtual learning environment to support student learning. Presents lessons that do not support interactions that support student learning. Does not take cultural diversity into account in creation of the physical environment or daily lesson plans.	Experiments with adapting the physical and/or virtual learning environments that support student learning. Develops lessons that incorporate interactions that support student learning.	Develops physical and/or virtual learning environments that reflect student diversity and provide a range of resources for leaning. Utilizes a variety of structures for interaction during learning activities that ensure a focus on the completion of learning tasks.	Maintains physical and/or virtual learning environments that reflect student diversity and provides a broad range of resources, displays, and artifacts that are current and integral to instruction. Integrates a variety of structures for inter- action that engage students constructively and productively in learning.	Adapts physical and/ or virtual learning environments flexibly to facilitate access to a wide range of resources that engage students in learning. Ensures that environments enhance learning for the full range of students.

Standard Two: Creating and Maintaining Effective Environments for Student Learning

APPENDIX C: A DEVELOPMENTAL CONTINUUM OF TEACHERS' ABILITIES

BEGINNING/ NEEDS INTEGRATING/ UNSUCCESSFUL INNOVATING IMPROVEMENT SUCCESSFUL EXEMPLARY Practice Does Not Meet Practice Exceeds Practice Meets Standards Practice Partially Meets Practice Exceeds Standards Standards Standards Standards Minimally adheres to 2.3 Establishing and Recognizes and Anticipates and reduces Integrates support for Shares responsibility policies and laws risks to physical, addresses safety issues students to take risks with the students for the maintaining regarding materials, regarding safety that are intellectual, and and offer respectful establishment and learning required by the site. student interactions, and emotional safety using opinions about environments that maintenance of a safe multiple strategies that divergent viewpoints. district, and state. the organization of the are physically, physical, intellectual, intellectually, and learning environments. include examining and emotional Does not respond biases in the learning Engages in reflection on environment focused on emotionally safe quickly or appropriately Explores strategies to environment and their own language and high quality and to behaviors that impact rigorous learning. establish intellectual and curriculum. behavior that student safety as they emotional safety in the contributes to Models and provides arise. classroom. intellectual and emotional safety in the instruction on skills that develop resiliency and classroom. support intellectual and emotional safety. Develops a rigorous 2.4 Creating a rigorous Focuses the learning Strives for a rigorous Integrates rigor Facilitates a rigorous learning environment learning environment learning environment in learning environment on throughout the learning completion of learning that includes accuracy, that includes accuracy. environment that values environment with which students take tasks only, regardless of understanding, and the analysis, problem accuracy, analysis, and leadership in learning. high expectations accuracy or level of solving, and appropriate and appropriate importance of meeting critical reading, writing Fosters extended understanding. targeted learning goals. levels of challenge. and thinking. studies, research. support for all analysis and purposeful students. use of learning. Does not provide all Works to maintain high Holds high expectations Integrates strategic expectations for students with high for students. scaffolds and technologies throughout expectations or students while Supports students to instruction that support appropriate support. becoming aware of Has an understanding of utilize an extensive achievement patterns for achievement patterns, the full range of learners repertoire of individuals and groups and uses scaffolds to in meeting high differentiated strategies of students. address achievement expectations for to meet high achievement expectations. gaps.

Standard Two: Creating and Maintaining Effective Environments for Student Learning Cont.

	UNSUCCESSFUL Practice Does Not Meet Standards	BEGINNING/ NEEDS IMPROVEMENT Practice Partially Meets Standards	SUCCESSFUL Practice Meets Standards	INTEGRATING/ EXEMPLARY Practice Exceeds Standards	INNOVATING Practice Exceeds Standards
2.5 Developing, communicating, and maintaining high standards for individual and group behavior	Does not establish expectations, rules, and consequences for individual and group behavior. Is not consistent in implementation of expectations, rules and consequences.	Establishes expectations, rules and consequences for individual and group behavior. Refers to standards for behavior and applies consequences as needed.	Uses multiple strategies including culturally responsive instruction to develop and maintain high standards for individual and group behavior. Utilizes routine references to standards for behavior prior and during individual and group work.	Integrates equitable expectations, positive supports, and consequences for individual and group behavior within and across learning activities. Guides and supports students to self-assess, monitor, and set goals for individual and group behavior and participation.	Facilitates a positive environment using systems that ensure students take an active role in monitoring and maintaining high standards for individual and group behaviors.
2.6 Employing classroom routines, procedures, norms, and supports for positive behavior to ensure a climate in which all students can learn.	Does not establish procedures, routines or norms that support student learning. Does not respond to disruptive behavior effectively.	Establishes and develops routines, procedures, and norms that provide structure and organization in the classroom. Responds to disruptive behavior effectively some of the time.	Maintains regular use of routines and procedures that are culturally responsive and engage students in the development and monitoring of norms. Provides positive behavior supports. Responds appropriately to behaviors in ways that lessen disruptions to the learning climate.	Engages students in monitoring and reflecting on routines, procedures, and norms in ways that are culturally responsive. Maintains a quality learning climate that builds on student strengths. Promotes positive behaviors and consistently prevents or refocuses behaviors disruptive to the learning climate.	Facilitates student participation in developing, monitoring, and adjusting routines and procedures focuses on maximizing learning. Classroom climate integrates school standards and culturally relevant norms. Promotes positive behaviors and establishes preventions and a positive classroom climate that eliminate most disruptive behavior.

Standard Two: Creating and Maintaining Effective Environments for Student Learning Cont.

APPENDIX C: A DEVELOPMENTAL CONTINUUM OF TEACHERS' ABILITIES

	UNSUCCESSFUL Practice Does Not Meet Standards	BEGINNING/ NEEDS IMPROVEMENT Practice Partially Meets Standards	SUCCESSFUL Practice Meets Standards	INTEGRATING/ EXEMPLARY Practice Exceeds Standards	INNOVATING Practice Exceeds Standards
2.7 Using instructional time to optimize learning	Does not consider lesson type, student diversity, and transitions in developing lesson plans and units. Does not use classroom management techniques or adapt to student needs.	Paces instruction with some consideration of lesson type, adjustments for sufficient student work time and transitions to optimize learning.	Paces instruction with students to provide adequate time for instruction, checking for understanding, completion of learning activities and closure.	Paces instruction to include ongoing assessment of student learning. Supports students in the monitoring of instructional time.	Paces, adjusts, and fluidly facilitates instruction and daily activities.

Standard Two: Creating and Maintaining Effective Environments for Student Learning Cont.

	UNSUCCESSFUL Practice Does Not Meet Standards	BEGINNING/ NEEDS IMPROVEMENT Practice Partially Meets Standards	SUCCESSFUL Practice Meets Standards	INTEGRATING/ EXEMPLARY Practice Exceeds Standards	INNOVATING Practice Exceeds Standards
3.1 Demonstrating knowledge of subject matter academic content standards and curriculum frameworks.	Has a limited or very basic knowledge of subject matter, related academic language and academic content standards.	Examines concepts in subject matter and academic language to identify connections n between academic content standards and instruction.	Understands and explains the relationship between essential subject matter concepts, academic language, and academic content standards.	Uses broad knowledge of inter-relationships of concepts, academic content standards, and academic language, in ways that ensure clear connections and relevance to students.	Uses extensive knowledge of subject matter concepts, current issues, academic language, and research to make relevant connections to standards during instruction and extend student learning.
3.2 Applying knowledge of student development and proficiencies to ensure student understanding of subject matter.	Demonstrates little or no knowledge of student development. Introduces little or no subject-specific vocabulary.	Has basic knowledge of student stages of development while becoming aware of differences in students' understanding of subject matter. Implements learning activities based on this knowledge. Explains academic vocabulary, text format, and may teach subject specific vocabulary following curriculum guides.	Adapts instruction in response to knowledge of student development and proficiencies to meet students' diverse learning needs. Ensures understanding of subject matter including related academic language. Provides explicit teaching of essential vocabulary, idioms, key words with multiple meanings, and academic language in ways that engage students in accessing subject matter text or learning activities.	Integrates knowledge of range of students' development into instructional decisions to ensure student understanding of subject matter including related academic language. Provides explicit teaching of specific academic language, text structure, grammatical, and stylistic language features to ensure equitable access and subject matter understanding for the range of student language levels and abilities.	Utilizes comprehensive knowledge of students to guide all students to develop proficiencies, understand subject matter including related academic language. Engages students at all levels of vocabulary, academic language, and proficiency in self- directed goal setting, monitoring, and improvement. Guides all students in using analysis strategies that provides equitable access and deep understanding of subject matter.

Standard Three: Understanding and Organizing Subject Matter for Student Learning

APPENDIX C: A DEVELOPMENTAL CONTINUUM OF TEACHERS' ABILITIES

	UNSUCCESSFUL Practice Does Not Meet Standards	BEGINNING/ NEEDS IMPROVEMENT Practice Partially Meets Standards	SUCCESSFUL Practice Meets Standards	INTEGRATING/ EXEMPLARY Practice Exceeds Standards	INNOVATING Practice Exceeds Standards
3.3 Organizing curriculum to facilitate student understanding of the subject matter.	Limited focus on core curriculum and skills. May attempt to follow organization of curriculum as provided by site and district to support student understanding of subject matter.	Examines organization of curriculum and considers adjustments in single lessons or sequence of lessons to support understanding of subject matter.	Uses knowledge of curriculum and student readiness to organize and adjust the curriculum to ensure student understanding.	Integrates knowledge of curriculum and resources to organize and adjust instruction within and across subject matter to extend student understanding.	Uses extensive knowledge of curriculum and related resources to flexibly and effectively organize and adjust instruction. Ensures student comprehension and facilitates student articulation about what they do and don't understand.
3.4 Utilizing instructional strategies that are appropriate to the subject matter.	Minimal or no variation to instructional strategies to make the content accessible to students.	Gathers and uses additional instructional strategies in single lessons or sequence of lessons to increase student understanding of academic language appropriate to subject matter.	Selects and adapts a variety of instructional strategies to ensure student understanding of academic language appropriate to subject matter and that address students' divers learning needs.	Integrates instructional strategies appropriate to subject matter to meet students' divers learning, to ensure student understanding of academic language, and guide students in understanding connections within and across subject matter.	Uses a repertoire of instructional strategies to develop enthusiasm, meta-cognitive abilities, and support and challenge the full range of students toward a deep knowledge of subject matter.

Standard Three: Understanding and Organizing Subject Matter for Student Learning Cont.

	UNSUCCESSFUL Practice Does Not Meet Standards	BEGINNING/ NEEDS IMPROVEMENT Practice Partially Meets Standards	SUCCESSFUL Practice Meets Standards	INTEGRATING/ EXEMPLARY Practice Exceeds Standards	INNOVATING Practice Exceeds Standards
3.5 Using and adapting resources, technologies, and standards-aligned instructional materials, including adopted materials, to make subject matter accessible to all students.	Uses basic instructional materials, resources and technologies with little or no adjustments for specific lessons to support student learning.	Explores additional instructional materials and resources to make subject matter accessible to students. Explores how to make technological resources available to all students.	Selects, adapts, and utilizes appropriate instructional materials, resources, and technologies for concept and skill development in subject matter. Resources reflect the diversity in the classroom and support differentiated learning. Guides students to use available print, electronic, and online resources based on individual need.	Integrates a wide range of adapted resources, technologies, and instructional materials to meet identified student needs and make subject matter accessible to students. Assists students with equitable access to materials, resources, and technologies. Seeks outside resources and support for students.	Engages students in identifying and adapting resources, technologies, and standards-aligned instructional materials to extend student understanding and critical thinking about subject matter. Ensures that students are able to obtain access to a wide range of technologies through ongoing links to outside resources and support.
3.6 Addressing the needs of English learners to provide equitable access to the content.	Has limited or no knowledge of students' primary language and EL proficiencies. Provides minimal or no materials and support to help English Learners access content.	Seeks additional information describing elements of culture and language proficiencies. Assesses English learners' performance to identify gaps in EL development. Attempts to scaffold content using visuals, models, and graphic organizers.	Identifies students' language proficiencies. Differentiates instruction using one or more components of ELD. Creates and implements scaffolds to support standard-based instruction using literacy strategies, SDAIE, and content level ELD standards.	Integrates knowledge of ELD and students' strengths and needs into language acquisition. Develops and adapts instruction to provide a wide range of scaffolded supports for both language and content.	Engages, supports, and monitors English Learners in assessment of their progress in ELD development and in meeting content standards. Is resourceful and flexible in the design and adjustment of scaffolds.

Standard Three: Understanding and Organizing Subject Matter for Student Learning Cont.

APPENDIX C: A DEVELOPMENTAL CONTINUUM OF TEACHERS' ABILITIES

	UNSUCCESSFUL Practice Does Not Meet Standards	BEGINNING/ NEEDS IMPROVEMENT Practice Partially Meets Standards	SUCCESSFUL Practice Meets Standards	INTEGRATING/ EXEMPLARY Practice Exceeds Standards	INNOVATING Practice Exceeds Standards
3.7 Addressing the needs of students with special needs to provide equitable access to the content.	Has limited or no knowledge of the range of students identified with special needs and their learning goals. Rarely or never attends meetings with resource personnel and families. Has limited knowledge about referral processes and IEP processes for students with special needs.	Seeks additional information on special needs students to address challenges and support lessons. Cooperates with resource personnel and families during meetings in support of learning plans. Seeks additional information on students to determine appropriateness for referral or implementation of IEP.	Utilizes information on special needs students to assess strengths to provide appropriate challenge and accommodations in instruction. Communicates regularly with resource personnel and families to ensure student services are provided and progress is made. Refers students in a timely and appropriate manner supported with documented data on attempted interventions.	Integrates accommodations adaptations, and extensions to instruction for special needs students to ensure adequate support and challenge. Collaborates with colleagues, support staff and families to ensure consistent instruction. Supports families in positive engagement with the school. Initiates and monitors referral process and IEP implementation to ensure that students receive support that is integrated into the core curriculum.	Supports special needs students to actively engage in the assessment and monitoring of their own strengths, learning needs and achievements. Collaborates with colleagues, support staff, families, and students in creating a coordinated program to optimize success of the special needs student. Provides leadership and collaborates with resource personnel to ensure the smooth and effective implementation of the referral process and IEP.

Standard Three: Understanding and Organizing Subject Matter for Student Learning Cont.

	UNSUCCESSFUL Practice Does Not Meet Standards	BEGINNING/ NEEDS IMPROVEMENT Practice Partially Meets Standards	SUCCESSFUL Practice Meets Standards	INTEGRATING/ EXEMPLARY Practice Exceeds Standards	INNOVATING Practice Exceeds Standards
4.1 Using knowledge of students' academic readiness, language proficiency, cultural background, and individual development to plan instruction.	Daily lesson plans may not take into account students' academic readiness, language, cultural background, and individual development. May be unaware of bias and stereotype with the classroom.	Some daily lesson plans take into students' academic readiness, language, cultural background, and individual development. Becomes aware of potential areas of bias and seeks to learn about culturally responsive pedagogy.	Plans differentiated instruction based on knowledge of students' academic readiness, academic language, diverse cultural backgrounds, and individual cognitive, social, emotional, and physical development to meet their individual needs. Examines potential sources of bias and stereotyping when planning lessons. Uses culturally responsive pedagogy in planning.	Plans differentiated instruction which is based on broad knowledge of students. Matches resources and specific strategies to students' diverse learning needs and cultural backgrounds. Planning addresses bias, stereotyping, and assumptions about cultures and members of cultures.	Plans differentiated instruction that provides systematic opportunities for supporting and extending student learning based on comprehension information on students. Engages students in the analysis of bias, stereotyping, and assumptions.
4.2 Establishing and articulating goals for student learning.	Goals for lessons may not be evident. May not regularly communicate goals for student learning.	Communicates expectations for student learning in most lessons by identifying goals.	Regularly establishes and communicates to students clear learning goals for content that are accessible, challenging, and differentiated to address students' diverse learning needs.	Establishes and articulates learning goals to students that integrate content standards with students' strengths, interests, and learning needs.	Establishes and articulates comprehensive short and long-term learning goals for students. Assists students to articulate and monitor learning goals.

Standard Four: Planning Instruction and Designing Learning Experiences for All Students

APPENDIX C: A DEVELOPMENTAL CONTINUUM OF TEACHERS' ABILITIES

	UNSUCCESSFUL Practice Does Not Meet Standards	BEGINNING/ NEEDS IMPROVEMENT Practice Partially Meets Standards	SUCCESSFUL Practice Meets Standards	INTEGRATING/ EXEMPLARY Practice Exceeds Standards	INNOVATING Practice Exceeds Standards
4.3 Developing and sequencing long- term and short – term instructional plans to support student learning.	Develops lessons to address a particular concept or skill that may be unrelated to previous lessons.	Begins to plan curriculum units that include a series of connected lessons and are linked to long-term planning to support student learning.	Establishes short-and long-term curriculum plans for subject matter concepts and essential related academic language and formats that support student learning.	Refines sequence of long-term plans to reflect integration of curriculum guidelines, frameworks, and content standards with assessed instructional needs to ensure student learning.	Utilizes extensive knowledge of the curriculum, content standards, and assessed learning needs to design cohesive and comprehensive long-and short-term instructional plans that ensure high levels of learning.
4.4 Planning instruction that incorporates appropriate strategies to meet the learning needs of all students.	Little or no evidence of daily lesson/ unit plans that incorporate strategies to meet the learning needs of all students. May be aware of data provided by the district.	Some lessons incorporate differentiated instructional strategies that respond to students' diverse learning needs. Seeks to learn about students' diverse need beyond the basic data.	Incorporates differentiated instructional strategies into ongoing planning that addresses culturally responsive pedagogy, students' diverse language, and learning needs and styles. Uses assessments of students' learning and language needs to inform planning differentiated instruction.	Plans instruction using a wide range of strategies to address learning styles and meet students' assessed language and learning needs. Provides appropriate support and challenge for students. Integrates results from a broad range of assessments into planning to meet students' diverse learning and language needs.	Plans instruction incorporating a repertoire of strategies to specifically meet students' diverse language and learning needs styles to advance learning for all. Facilitates opportunities for students to reflect on their learning and the impact of instructional strategies to meet their learning and language needs.

Standard Four: Planning Instruction and Designing Learning Experiences for All Students Cont.
Standard Four: Planning Instruction and Designing Learning Experiences for All Students Cont.

	UNSUCCESSFUL Practice Does Not Meet Standards	BEGINNING/ NEEDS IMPROVEMENT Practice Partially Meets Standards	SUCCESSFUL Practice Meets Standards	INTEGRATING/ EXEMPLARY Practice Exceeds Standards	INNOVATING Practice Exceeds Standards
4.5 Adapting instructional plans and curricular materials to meet the assessed learning needs of all students.	Little or no modifications to daily lessons are made based on student need.	Begins to adapt plans and materials in single lessons or sequence of lessons to address students' learning needs.	Makes adjustments and adaptations to differentiate instructional plans. Uses culturally responsive pedagogy and additional materials to support students' diverse learning needs.	Makes ongoing adjustments to instructional plans and uses a variety of materials as the instructional need arises to support student learning.	Anticipates and plans for a wide range of adaptations to lessons based on in depth analysis of individual student needs. Engages with students to identify types of adjustments to best meet their needs.

Standard Five: Assessing Students for Learning

	UNSUCCESSFUL Practice Does Not Meet Standards	BEGINNING/ NEEDS IMPROVEMENT Practice Partially Meets Standards	SUCCESSFUL Practice Meets Standards	INTEGRATING/ EXEMPLARY Practice Exceeds Standards	INNOVATING Practice Exceeds Standards
5.1 Applying knowledge of the purposes, characteristics, and uses of different types of assessments	Does not use formative and summative assessments to establish proficiency of students. Does not choose assessment types that match the student learning being assessed.	Explores the use of different types of pre- assessment, formative and summative assessments. Begins to identify specific characteristics of assessments that yield different types of information about student preparedness, progress, and proficiency.	Decides on the purpose for assessment and skills to be assessed to select appropriately matched pre-, formative, and summative assessments. Selects assessments based on a clear understanding of the purposes and characteristics of assessments to support student learning.	Develops and adapts the range of appropriate assessments to address questions about students' learning needs and progress. Integrates a variety of characteristics into assessments to allow students with a range of learning needs to demonstrate what they know.	Demonstrates purposeful use of a wide range of assessments to support differentiated student learning needs and reflect progress. Draws flexibly from a repertoire of appropriate assessment options and characteristics to maximize student demonstration of knowledge.
5.2 Collecting and analyzing assessment data from a variety of sources to inform instruction	Unclear how student learning is monitored, assessed and reported.	Uses data from required assessments to assess student learning. Follows required processes for data analysis and draws conclusions about student learning.	Collects a variety of formal and informal assessment data on student learning. Uses analysis of a variety of data to inform planning and differentiation of instruction.	Designs and integrates an assessment plan that provides formal and informal assessment data on student learning. Uses data analysis of a broad range of assessments to provide comprehensive information to guide planning and differentiation of instruction.	Infuses assessments strategically and systematically throughout instruction to collect ongoing assessment data appropriate for the range of learning needs. Uses results of ongoing data analysis to plan and differentiate instruction for maximum academic success.

Standard Five: Assessing Students for Learning Cont.

	UNSUCCESSFUL Practice Does Not Meet Standards	BEGINNING/ NEEDS IMPROVEMENT Practice Partially Meets Standards	SUCCESSFUL Practice Meets Standards	INTEGRATING/ EXEMPLARY Practice Exceeds Standards	INNOVATING Practice Exceeds Standards
5.3 Reviewing data, both individually and with colleagues, to monitor student learning	Does not access data required by site and district processes.	Reviews and monitors available assessment data as required by site and district processes.	Reviews and monitors a variety of data on student learning individually and with colleagues to identify trends and patterns among groups of students.	Reviews and monitors a broad range of data individually and with colleagues to analyze student thinking and identify underlying causes for trends.	Facilitates collaborative work and fosters colleagues' ability to identify and address underlying causes for achievement patterns and trends.
5.4 Using assessment data to establish learning goals and to plan, differentiate, and modify instruction	Does not use data provided by site and district to set learning goals for the class. May plan instruction using available curriculum guides.	Uses data from available assessments to establish content based learning goals for class and individual students in single lessons or sequence of lessons. May plan adjustments in instruction to address learning needs.	Uses a variety of assessment data to set student learning goals for content and academic language. Plans differentiated lessons and modifications to instruction to meet students' diverse learning needs.	Uses a broad range of data to set learning goals for content and academic language that are integrated across content standards for individuals and groups. Plans differentiated instruction targeted to meet individual and group learning needs and modifies lessons during instruction based on informal assessments.	Reflects on data continuously to make ongoing refinements to learning goals for content and academic language for the full range of students. Uses data systematically to refine planning, differentiate instruction, and make ongoing adjustments to match the evolving learning needs of individuals and groups.

	UNSUCCESSFUL Practice Does Not Meet Standards	BEGINNING/ NEEDS IMPROVEMENT Practice Partially Meets Standards	SUCCESSFUL Practice Meets Standards	INTEGRATING/ EXEMPLARY Practice Exceeds Standards	INNOVATING Practice Exceeds Standards
5.5 Involving all students in self- assessment, goal setting, and monitoring progress.	Does not inform students about lesson objectives and outcomes. Minimally monitors progress using available tools for recording student data.	Begins to encourage students to establish learning goals through single lessons or sequence of lessons that include goal setting exercises. Provides students with opportunities in single lessons or sequence of lessons to monitor their own progress toward class or individual goals.	Models and scaffolds student self-assessment and goal setting processes for learning content and academic language development. Guides students to monitor and reflect on progress on a regular basis.	Implements structures for students to self- assess and set learning goals related to content, academic language and individual skills. Integrates student self- assessment, goal setting, and monitoring progress across the curriculum.	Provides systematic opportunities for student self-assessment, goal setting, and monitoring progress. Develops students' meta-cognitive skills for analyzing progress and refining goals towards high levels of academic achievement.
5.6 Using available technologies to assist in assessment, analysis, and communication of student learning.	Does not consistently use available technology to record assessments. Does not use recorded assessments to determine or communicate student proficiency.	Uses available technology to record assessments, determine proficiency levels, and make required communications about student learning.	Uses technology to design and implement assessments, record and analyze results, and communicate about student learning with administration, colleagues, families, and students. Ensures that communications are received by those who lack access to technology.	Integrates a variety of technologies into the development, implementation, analysis of assessments and communication of student learning to all audiences.	Uses a wide range of technologies to design, implement, and analyze assessments and provides for in depth and ongoing communication regarding student learning for all audiences.

Standard Five: Assessing Students for Learning Cont.

	UNSUCCESSFUL Practice Does Not Meet Standards	BEGINNING/ NEEDS IMPROVEMENT Practice Partially Meets Standards	SUCCESSFUL Practice Meets Standards	INTEGRATING/ EXEMPLARY Practice Exceeds Standards	INNOVATING Practice Exceeds Standards
5.7 Using assessment information to share timely and comprehensible feedback with students and their families.	Does not consistently provide students with feedback through assessed work and required summative assessments. Minimally notifies families of students proficiencies, challenges, and behaviors.	Provides students with feedback through assessed work and required summative assessments. Communicates with families about student progress, strengths, and needs at reporting periods. Contacts families as other needs arise regarding struggling students or behavior issues.	Provides students with clear and timely information about strengths, needs, and strategies for improving academic achievement. Provides opportunities for comprehensible and timely two-way communications with families to share student assessments, progress, raise issues and/or concerns, and guide family support.	Integrates the ongoing sharing of comprehensible feedback to students from formal and informal assessments in ways that increased learning. Communicates regularly with families to share a range of assessment information that is comprehensible and responsive to individual student and family needs.	Facilitates students' leadership in seeking and using ongoing comprehensible feedback to accelerate their learning. Engages families in a variety of ongoing comprehensible communications about individual student progress and ways to provide and monitor support.

Standard Five: Assessing Students for Learning Cont.

Standard Six: Developing As a Professional Edu	cator
--	-------

	UNSUCCESSFUL Practice Does Not Meet Standards	BEGINNING/ NEEDS IMPROVEMENT Practice Partially Meets Standards	SUCCESSFUL Practice Meets Standards	INTEGRATING/ EXEMPLARY Practice Exceeds Standards	INNOVATING Practice Exceeds Standards
6.1 Reflecting on teaching practice in support of student learning.	Does little reflecting on elements of teaching (e.g. pacing, procedures, discipline, movement, materials, etc.). Does not make plans for own professional development.	Begins to engage in reflection on teaching practice individually and with colleagues that is focused on methods to support the full range of learners.	Engages in reflection individually and with colleagues on the relationship between making adjustments in teaching practice and impact of learning on the full range of students.	Reflects individually and with colleagues on refinements in teaching practice and connections among the elements of the CSTP to positively impact the full range of learners.	Maintains ongoing reflective practice and action research in supporting student learning and raising the level of academic achievement.
6.2 Establishing professional goals and engaging in continuous and purposeful professional growth and development.	Goals are not developed using the CSTP standards. May attends required in-service trainings, but does not seek out additional opportunities to grow professionally.	May set goals using CSTP standards. May not seek out professional development opportunities (e.g. workshops, classes, seminars, etc.) Expands knowledge and skills individually and with colleagues through available professional development.	Sets goals connected to the CSTP that are authentic, challenging, and based on self- assessment. Engages in professional development. Aligns professional goals with site and district goals, and focuses on improving student learning.	Sets and modifies authentic goals connected to the CSTP that are intellectually challenging and based on self-assessment and feedback from a variety of sources. Engages in and contributes to professional development targeted on student achievement.	Sets and modifies a broad range of professional goals connected to the CSTP to improve instructional practice and impact student learning within and beyond the classroom. Engages in ongoing inquiry into teacher practice. Contributes to professional organizations and development opportunities to extend own teaching practice.

	UNSUCCESSFUL Practice Does Not Meet Standards	BEGINNING/ NEEDS IMPROVEMENT Practice Partially Meets Standards	SUCCESSFUL Practice Meets Standards	INTEGRATING/ EXEMPLARY Practice Exceeds Standards	INNOVATING Practice Exceeds Standards
6.3 Collaborating with colleagues and the broader professional community to support teacher and student learning.	May not attend all required staff, grade level, department, and other required meetings and collaborations.	Limited contact with colleagues to consider how best to support teacher and student learning. Attends most staff, grade level, department, and other required meetings and collaborations.	Collaborates with colleagues to improve student learning and reflect on teaching practice at the classroom level. Attends and participates in all required meetings.	Collaborates with colleagues to expand impact on teacher and student learning within grade or department and school and district levels. Attends and actively participates in all required meetings. Engages with members of the broader professional community to access resources and a wide range of supports for teaching the full range of learners.	Facilitates collaboration with colleagues. Works to ensure the broadest positive impact possible on instructional practice at school and district levels and for the profession. Initiates and develops professional learning opportunities with the broader professional community focused on student achievement.
6.4 Working with families to support student learning.	Minimally communicates with families. Limited professional communication (verbal, electronic, written). Minimal adherence to the District Civility Code.	Acknowledges the importance of the family's role in student learning. Seeks information about cultural norms of families. Welcomes family involvement at school wide events.	Supports families to contribute to the classroom and school. Adjusts communications to families based on awareness of cultural norms and wide range of experience with schools	Provides opportunities and support for families to actively participate in the classroom and school. Communicates to families in ways which show understanding of and respect for cultural norms.	Structures a wide range of opportunities for families to contribute to the classroom and school community. Supports a school and district environment in which families taker leadership to improve student learning.

Standard Six: Developing As a Professional Educator Cont.

Standard Six: Developing As a Professional Educator Cont.

	UNSUCCESSFUL Practice Does Not Meet Standards	BEGINNING/ NEEDS IMPROVEMENT Practice Partially Meets Standards	SUCCESSFUL Practice Meets Standards	INTEGRATING/ EXEMPLARY Practice Exceeds Standards	INNOVATING Practice Exceeds Standards
6.5 Engaging local communities and support of the instructional program.	Little awareness about neighborhoods and communities surrounding the school and the community resources available.	May begin seeking out available neighborhood and community resources. Includes references or connections to communities in lessons.	Uses a variety of neighborhood and community resources to support the curriculum. Includes knowledge of communities when designing and implementing instruction.	Utilizes a broad range of neighborhood and community resources to support the instructional program, students, and families. Draws from understanding of community to improve and enrich the instructional program.	Collaborates with community members to increase instructional and learning opportunities for students. Engages students in leadership and services in the community. Incorporates community members into the school learning community.
6.6 Managing professional responsibilities to maintain motivation and commitment to all students.	Is unfamiliar with site and district policies and regulations. Lacks an understanding of professional responsibilities. May not meet commitments to students.	Is becoming more familiar with district or site policies and regulations. May seek extra support as needed to understand professional responsibilities and to explore ways to address individual student needs.	Complies with site and district policies and regulations. Anticipates professional responsibilities and manages time and effort required to meet expectations. Pursues ways to support students' diverse learning needs and maintains belief in students' capacity for achievement.	Integrates the full range of professional responsibilities into advanced planning and prepares for challenging situations. Takes initiative to discuss possible improvements for site and district policies, rules, regulations, and procedures.	Models professionalism and supports colleagues in meeting and exceeding professional responsibilities effectively. Supports colleagues to maintain the motivation, resiliency, and energy to ensure that all students achieve.

	UNSUCCESSFUL Practice Does Not Meet Standards	BEGINNING/ NEEDS IMPROVEMENT Practice Partially Meets Standards	SUCCESSFUL Practice Meets Standards	INTEGRATING/ EXEMPLARY Practice Exceeds Standards	INNOVATING Practice Exceeds Standards
6.7 Demonstrating professional responsibility, integrity, and ethical conduct.	May not follow all state and education codes, legal requirements, district and site policies, contractual agreements, and ethical responsibilities. May not consistently act as a positive team member with colleagues. Limited or inappropriate communication (verbal, electronic, written). May be uncooperative with colleagues. Minimal adherence to the District Civility Code.	 as follows: Takes responsibil learning outcome: Is aware of own p and recognizes wa and biases affect to of students. Adheres to legal a teaching the full r including English special needs. Reports suspected and/or neglect as Maintains a non-l environment and district guidelines sexual harassmen Understands how inappropriate or v Protects the priva students, families professionals. 	s state and education , district and site policies, and ethical responsibilities, ity for student academic s. personal values and biases ays in which these values the teaching and learning and ethical obligations in range of learners, learns and students with d cases of child abuse, required nostile classroom carries out laws and s for reporting cases of t. to respond to violent student behavior. cy, health, and safety of , and other school te professional behavior,	Maintains a high standard commitment to student lea in all circumstances. Contributes to building pr and holding peers account respectful treatment and c Contributes to fostering a high degree of resilience, and ethical conduct.	arning and the profession ofessional community table to norms of ommunication. school culture with a

Standard Six: Developing As a Professional Educator Cont.

Cambrian Certificated Observation Summary Form

Name:	School:	_Grade:	_Subject:
Pre-Conference Date:	Area of Focus and/or Focus Q	Questions:	
Observation Date:			
Post-Conference Date:	Content Standard:		
Summary of Lesson:	1		
Comments and Commendations:			
Recommended actions for continuous improve	ment:		
Teacher's signature acknowledges receipt of th	is observation form only. It does n	ot necessarily	indicate agreement. Teachers may

Teacher's signature acknowledges receipt of this observation form only. It does not necessarily indicate agreement. Teachers may submit a written response to be attached and forwarded to the Personnel Department within ten days of the signing date.

Administrator Signature

Date

Teacher Signature

Copy: Teacher, Principal, & Personnel File

Date

APPENDIX D: CAMBRIAN CERTIFICATED OBSERVATION SUMMARY FORM



CERTIFICATED EVALUATION FORM

Employee:	School:	Grade:
Employee Status: Temporary: Probationary I:	Probationary II:	Permanent:
Evaluator:	Mid-Year:	End-of-Year:

1. Engaging and Supporting All Students in Learning

Elements

- Using knowledge of students to engage them in learning
- Connecting learning to students' prior knowledge, backgrounds, life experiences, and interests
- Connecting subject matter to meaningful, real-life context
- Using a variety of instructional strategies, resources, and technologies to meet students' diverse learning needs
- · Promoting critical thinking through inquiry, problem solving, and reflection
- Monitoring student learning and adjusting instruction while teaching

Overall Rating on Standards #1	Unsuccessful	Beginnings/Needs Improvement	Successful	Integrating/ Exemplary	Innovating
Mid-Year					
End-of-Year					

Mid-Year Review:

Commendations:

Recommendations:

End-of-Year Review:

Commendations:

2. Creating and Maintaining Effective Environments for Students Learning

Elements

- Promoting social development and responsibility within a caring community where each student is treated fairly and respectfully
- Creating physical or virtual learning environments that promote student learning, reflect diversity, and encourage constructive and productive interactions among students
- Establishing and maintaining learning environments that are physically, intellectually, and emotionally safe
- Creating a rigorous learning environment with high expectations and appropriate support for all students
- Developing, communicating, and maintaining high standards for individual and group behavior
- Employing, classroom routines, procedures, and norms and supports for positive behavior to ensure a climate in which all student scan learn
- Using instructional time to optimize learning

-	-	-			
Overall Rating on Standards #2	Unsuccessful	Beginnings/Needs Improvement	Successful	Integrating/ Exemplary	Innovating
Mid-Year					
End-of-Year					

Mid-Year Review:

Commendations:

Recommendations:

End-of-Year Review:

Commendations:

3. Understanding and Organizing Subject Matter for Students Learning

Elements

- Demonstrating knowledge of subject matter, academic content standards, and curriculum frameworks
- Applying knowledge of student development and proficiencies to ensure student understanding of subject matter
- Organizing curriculum to facilitate student understanding of subject matter
- Utilizing instructional strategies that are appropriate to the subject matter
- Using and adapting resources, technologies, and standards-aligned instructional materials, including adopted materials, to make subject matter accessible to all students
- Addressing the needs of English learners and students with special needs to provide equitable access to the content

Overall Rating on Standards #3	Unsuccessful	Beginnings/Needs Improvement	Successful	Integrating/ Exemplary	Innovating
Mid-Year					
End-of-Year					

Mid-Year Review:

Commendations:

Recommendations:

End-of-Year Review:

Commendations:

4. Planning Instruction and Designing Learning Experiences for All Students

Elements

- Using knowledge of students' academic readiness, language proficiency, cultural background, and individual development to plan instruction
- · Establishing and articulating goals for student learning
- Developing and sequencing long-term and short-term instructional plans to support student learning
- Planning instruction that incorporates appropriate strategies to meet the learning needs of all students
- Adapting instructional plans and curricular materials to meet the assessed learning needs of all students

Overall Rating on Standards #4	Unsuccessful	Beginnings/Needs Improvement	Successful	Integrating/ Exemplary	Innovating
Mid-Year					
End-of-Year					

Mid-Year Review:

Commendations:

Recommendations:

End-of-Year Review:

Commendations:

5. Assessing Students for Learning

Elements

- Apylying knowledge of the purposes, characteristics, and uses of different types of assessments
- Collecting and analyzing assessment data from a variety of sources to inform instruction
- · Reviewing data, both individually and with colleagues, to monitor student learning
- Using assessment data to establish learning goals and to plan, differentiate, and modify instruction
- Using available technologies to assist in assessment, analysis, and communication of student learning
- Using assessment information to share timely and comprehensible feedback with students and their families

Overall Rating on Standards #5	Unsuccessful	Beginnings/Needs Improvement	Successful	Integrating/ Exemplary	Innovating
Mid-Year					
End-of-Year					

Mid-Year Review:

Commendations:

Recommendations:

End-of-Year Review:

Commendations:

6. Developing as a Professional Educator

Elements

- Reflecting on teaching practice in support of student learning
- Establishing professional goals and engaging in continuous and purposeful professional growth and development
- Collaborating with colleagues and the broader professional community to support teacher and student learning
- Working with families to support student learning
- Engaging local communities in support of the instructional program
- Managing professional responsibilities to maintain motivation and commitment to all students
- · Demonstrating professional responsibility, integrity, and ethical conduct

81					
Overall Rating on Standards #6	Unsuccessful	Beginnings/Needs Improvement	Successful	Integrating/ Exemplary	Innovating
Mid-Year					
End-of-Year					
Mid-Year Review:	•	•	•	•	

Commendations:

Recommendations:

End-of-Year Review:

Commendations:

MID-YEAR

Teacher's signature acknowledges receipt of this midyear evaluation form only. It does not necessarily indicate agreement. The teacher may submit a written response to be attached and forwarded to the Personnel Department within ten days of signing date.

Administrator Signature

Date

Teacher Signature

Date

END-OF-YEAR

Teacher's signature acknowledges receipt of this end-of-year evaluation form only. It does not necessarily indicate agreement. The teacher may submit a written response to be attached and forwarded to the Personnel Department within ten days of signing date.

Administrator Signature

Teacher Signature

Date

Date

Copy: Teacher, Principal, & Personnel File

Page: 7 of 7

Appendix F: Final Summary Evaluation

		Final S	ummary Evaluat	ion	
Employee:		School:		_ Grade: D	Date:
Comments:					
Commendation	s:				
Recommendatio	ons:				
			Overall		
Overall Rating on Standards	Unsuccessful	Beginnings/Needs Improvement	Successful	Integrating/ Exemplary	Innovating
performance to the	e teacher and endeavor to provi	de assistance as required by Arti	aluation. The District is obligated icle 10, Performance Improveme	nt Plan (PIP), of the CDTA Coll	ective Bargaining Agreement.
			ndards" on the final evaluation t R Program as required in Article		
	e acknowledges receipt of this he Personnel Department withi		es not necessarily indicate agreen	nent. Teacher may submit a wri	tten response to be attached
Administrator Sig	gnature I	Date	Teacher Signa	ture	Date

APPENDIX F: FINAL SUMMARY EVALUATION

Addendum	to Formal Evaluation Summary Cer	tificated Performance Improveme	nt Plan (PIP)
Employee:	School:	Grade/Subject:	
Evaluator:	Date of Initiation:	Date of Completion:	
Standards/Elements:			
Assistance Opportunities &	Timeline:		
Verification of Completion:			
The unit member is responsible f	or satisfactory performance. Merely completing improvement	activities may not demonstrate target behavior.	
Comments:			
Evaluator' Signature	Date	Evaluatee's Signature	Date

APPENDIX G: CERTIFICATED PERFORMANCE IMPROVEMENT PLAN (PIP)